

A dhi Company

Banker to the Nation since 1968

## REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL

**FOR** 

SUPPLY, DELIVERY, IMPLEMENTATION, AND GO-LIVE FOR AI CHATBOT SOLUTION FOR CONTACT CENTER FOR TCO (TOTAL COST OF OWNERSHIP) OVER A PERIOD OF 5-YEAR BASIS

Tender No.: 000/BoB/Tender/2023/22

14th November 2023



## **Table of Contents**

		그는 그 그 그 그들은 사람들이 얼마를 가는 것이 되었습니다. 그렇게 되었습니다. 그는 그는 그는 그를 모르는 것이 없는 것이 없는 것이 없는 것이 없는 것이 없는 것이 없다.	
T	ABLE	OF CONTENTS	2
BID	DING	G PROCEDURE	
SEC	TION	N I. INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS	
۹.	GEN	NERAL	
1	. S	COPE OF SUPPLY	7
2	. F	RAUD AND CORRUPTION	7
3	. Е	LIGIBLE BIDDERS	8
4	. Е	XCLUSION OF BIDDERS	9
5	. Е	LIGIBLE GOODS AND RELATED SERVICES	10
В.	COI	NTENTS OF BIDDING DOCUMENT10	
6	. P	ARTS OF BIDDING DOCUMENT	10
7	. G	GENERAL INFORMATION	10
8	. c	CLARIFICATION OF BIDDING DOCUMENT	11
9	. A	MENDMENT OF BIDDING DOCUMENTS	11
C.	PRE	EPARATION OF BID	
1	0.	COST OF BIDDING	12
1	1.	LANGUAGE OF BID	12
1	2.	DOCUMENTS COMPRISING THE BID	12
1	4.	SUBMISSION OF BID	13
1	4.	PRICE SCHEDULE	13
1	5.	ALTERNATIVE BIDS	13
1	6.	BID PRICES AND DISCOUNTS	13
1	7.	VENDOR PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT SYSTEM	15
1	8.	PRICE VARIATION	15
1	9.	CURRENCIES OF BID	15
2	0.	DOCUMENTS ESTABLISHING THE CONFORMITY OF THE GOODS AND RELATED SERVICES	15
2	1.	DOCUMENTS ESTABLISHING THE QUALIFICATION OF BIDDERS	16
2	2.	PERIOD OF VALIDITY OF BIDS	17
2	3.	BID SECURITY	18
2	4.	FORMAT AND SIGNING OF BID	19
D.	SU	BMISSION AND OPENING OF BIDS	
2	5.	SUBMISSION, SEALING AND MARKING OF BIDS	19
2	6.	DEADLINE FOR SUBMISSION OF BIDS	20
2	8.	LATE BIDS	20
	8.	WITHDRAWAL, SUBSTITUTION AND MODIFICATION OF BIDS	20
2	9.	BID OPENING	21
			2





Alabaman (A)

E.	EV	ALUATION AND COMPARISON OF BIDS22	
	30.	CONFIDENTIALLY	22
	31.	CLARIFICATION OF BIDS	22
	32.	PRELIMINARY EXAMINATIONS OF BIDS	23
	33.	Examination of Techno-Commercial Bids	23
	34.	RESPONSIVENESS OF BIDS	24
	35.	NONCONFORMITIES, ERRORS AND OMISSIONS	24
	36.	CONVERSION TO SINGLE CURRENCY	25
	37.	MARGINS OF PREFERENCES	25
	38.	DETAIL EVALUATION AND COMPARISON OF BIDS	25
	39.	ABNORMALLY HIGH / LOW BIDS	26
	40.	PURCHASER'S RIGHT TO ACCEPT ANY BID, AND REJECT ANY OR ALL BIDS	27
F.	AV	VARD OF CONTRACT27	
	41.	Award Criteria	27
	42.	Purchaser's Right to vary quantities	27
	43.	NOTIFICATION OF AWARD	27
	44.	Signing of Contract	28
	45.	PERFORMANCE SECURITY	29
SE	CTIO	N II. BID DATASHEET30	
SE	CTIO	N III BIDDING FORMS	
FC	RM I	: BIDDER'S INFORMATION FORM	
FC	RM I	II: BID SUBMISSION FORM	
FC	RM I	III: BID SECURITY (IF BANK GUARANTEE)	
FC	RM I	IV: MANUFACTURER'S AUTHORIZATION	
FC	RM '	V: INTEGRITY PACT STATEMENT	
FC	RM '	VI: PRICE SCHEDULE FORM42	
SE	CTIO	N IV: GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT	
	1.	DEFINITIONS	53
	2.	CONTRACT DOCUMENTS	54
	3.	INTERPRETATION	55
	4.	FRAUD AND CORRUPTION	56
	5.	Language	57
	6	JOINT VENTURE, CONSORTIUM	57
	7.	Notices	57
	8.	GOVERNING LAW	58
	9.	SETTLEMENT OF DISPUTES	58
	10.	ELIGIBILITY	58





	11.	Supplier's Responsibilities	59		
	12.	Purchaser's Responsibilities	59		
	14.	CONTRACT PRICE	59		
	14.	TERMS OF PAYMENT	59		
	15.	Taxes and Duties	60		
	16.	PERFORMANCE SECURITY	60		
	17.	COPYRIGHT	61		
	18.	CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION	61		
	19.	PATENT INDEMNITY	62		
	20.	DELIVERY AND DOCUMENTS	63		
	21.	INSPECTION AND AUDITS	63		
	22.	Subcontracting	63		
	23.	SCOPE OF SUPPLIES	63		
	24.	SPECIFICATION AND STANDARDS	64		
	25.	TESTS AND INSPECTIONS	64		
	26.	PACKING AND DOCUMENTS	65		
	28.	Transportation	66		
	28.	WARRANTY	66		
	29.	LIQUIDATED DAMAGE	66		
	30.	LIMITATION OF LIABILITY	67		
	31.	INSURANCE	67		
	32.	CHANGE IN LAWS AND REGULATIONS	67		
	33.	FORCE MAJEURE	68		
	34.	CHANGE ORDERS AND CONTRACT AMENDMENTS	68		
	35.	EXTENSION OF TIME	69		
	36.	EXPORT RESTRICTION	69		
	37.	TERMINATIONS	69		
	38.	ASSIGNMENT	71		
SE	SECTION V SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT72				
SE	CTION	I VI CONTRACT FORMS74			
	FORM	I: SAMPLE CONTRACT AGREEMENT	74		
	FORM	II: PERFORMANCE SECURITY	76		







#### **NOTICE INVITING TENDER**

NAME OF PURCHASER: BANK OF BHUTAN

BIDDING ON: Supply, delivery, Implementation, and Go Live for Contact Centre Solution for the Bank of Bhutan as TCO (Total Cost of Ownership) over a period of 5-year basis.

Tender No: 000/BoB/Tender/2023/22

The Bank of Bhutan, the Purchaser invites sealed Bids for Supply, delivery, Implementation, and Go Live for Contact Centre Solution for the Bank of Bhutan as TCO (Total Cost of Ownership) over a period of 5-year basis.

1. Detailed specifications, scope of supply and terms and conditions are given in the Bidding Documents, which are available as per the schedule below:

Tender No. and date	000/BoB/Tender/2023/22 dated 14 <sup>th</sup> November 2023	
Document available period (date & time)	From 14 <sup>th</sup> – 28 <sup>th</sup> November 2023	
Bid submission (date & time)	28 <sup>th</sup> 2023 at 1400 hours (BST)	
Bid opening date, time & place	28 <sup>th</sup> 2023at 1500 hours at BoB Corporate Office	
Cost of Documents	Free of Cost. No issuance of documents in hard copy. The bidders need to download from the website.	
Bidding Documents shall be available	BoB website: www.bob.bt	

- 2. Issuance of Bidding Documents shall not automatically construe that the Bidder fulfils the Qualifying Requirements which shall be determined during Bid evaluation based on data/documents submitted by the Bidder.
- 3. All Bids must be accompanied by Bid Security for an amount of Nu. 200,000.00 (Ngultrum Two Hundred Thousand) only, in the form of Demand Draft /Cash Warrant /Banker's Cheque/ Bank Guarantee/Cash deposit enforceable by any financial institutions in Bhutan, and shall remain valid for three months from the last date of bid submission.





Date: 14th November 2023

- 4. Qualification Requirements for Bidders shall be as specified in the BDS.
- 5. Bid Documents are not transferrable. The Purchaser reserves the right to accept or reject any Bid partly or fully or cancel the bidding process without assigning any reasons thereof and in such case, no Bidder/ intending Bidder shall have any claim arising out of such action of the Purchaser.
- 6. Bids shall be submitted at the address given below and shall be opened in the presence of Bidder's representatives who choose to attend.

Head, Procurement Procurement Section, 2<sup>nd</sup> Floor BoB Corporate Office, Thimphu





化即用中午年载 用中面整体制力

dathicasangle

#### **BIDDING PROCEDURE**

#### SECTION I. INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

#### A. General

#### 1. Scope of Supply

The Purchaser, as indicated in the Bid Data Sheet (BDS), issues these Bidding Documents for 1.1. the supply of Goods and Related Services incidental thereto as specified in Price Schedule. The name, identification number, and number of lots within this procurement are provided in the BDS.

#### 1.2. Throughout this Bidding Document:

the term "in writing" means communicated in written form (e.g., by mail electronic mail) with proof of receipt;

- a) if the context so requires, "singular" means plural" and vice versa; and
- b) "day" means calendar day.

#### 2. Fraud and Corruption

2.1. As per the RGoB policy, Purchasers requires that the Bidders and Suppliers observe the highest standards of ethics during the procurement and execution of contracts. The terms "Corrupt Practice", "Fraudulent practice": "Collusive practice", "Coercive practice" "Obstructive practice" shall be as per the definition in GCC 4.2. In pursuance of this policy, the Purchaser:

will reject a proposal for award if it determines that the Bidder recommended for award has, directly or through an agent, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive or obstructive practices in competing for the contract in question;

- a) will sanction a firm or individual, including declaring them ineligible, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, to be awarded contract if it at any time determines that they have, directly or through an agent, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive or obstructive practices in competing for, or in executing for the contract;
- b) will have the right to require that a provision be included in Bidding Documents and in contracts, requiring Bidders, Suppliers and their Subcontractors to permit the Purchaser, any organization or person appointed by the Purchaser to inspect their accounts and records and other documents relating to their Bid submission and contract performance and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Purchaser;





- c) requires that Bidders, as a condition of admission to eligibility, execute and attach to their bids an Integrity Pact Statement in the form provided in Section III, Bidding Forms. Failure to provide a duly executed Integrity Pact Statement may result in disqualification of the Bid; and
- d) will report any case of corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive or obstructive practice to the relevant RGoB agencies, including but not limited to the Anti- Corruption Commission (ACC) of Bhutan, for necessary action in accordance with the statutes and provisions of the relevant agency.
- 2.2. Furthermore, Bidders shall be aware of the provision stated in GCC 37.1i.a.iii.

## 3. Eligible Bidders

- 3.1. A Bidder, and all parties constituting the Bidder, may have the nationality of any country, subject to the restrictions specified in ITB. 4.1 a & b. A Bidder shall be deemed to have the nationality of a country if the Bidder is a citizen or is constituted, incorporated, or registered and operates in conformity with the provisions of the laws of that country. This criterion shall also apply to the determination of the nationality of proposed subcontractors or suppliers for any part of the Contract including Related Services.
- 3.2. A Bidder shall not have a conflict of interest. All Bidders found to have a conflict of interest shall be disqualified. Bidders may be considered to have a conflict of interest with one or more parties in this bidding process if they:
  - a) are associated, or have been associated in the past, with a firm or any of its affiliates which has been engaged by the Purchaser to provide consulting services for the preparation of the design, specifications and/or other documents to be used for the procurement of the Goods and related Service to be purchased pursuant to these Bidding Documents, or
  - b) submit more than one Bid in this bidding process, except for alternative offers permitted under ITB Clause 15. However, this does not limit the participation of subcontractors in more than one Bid.
  - c) employ or otherwise engage, either directly or through any of their affiliates, dependent or close relative of the Purchaser employee or has an authority over it. For the purposes of this Sub-Clause, a close relative is defined as immediate family which includes father, mother, brother, sister, spouse and own children.
- 3.3. Government-owned enterprises in Bhutan shall be eligible only if they can establish that they:





Strasshised a next

- a) are legally and financially autonomous;
- b) operate under commercial law; and
- c) are not a dependent agency (directly or indirectly) of the Purchaser.
- 3.4. A Bidder that is under a declaration of ineligibility pursuant to ITB Sub-Clause 2.1c) shall not be eligible to participate in this bidding process in any capacity.
- 3.5. Bidders shall provide such evidence of their continued eligibility satisfactory to the Purchaser as the Purchaser shall reasonably request.

#### 4. Exclusion of Bidders

- 4.1. A Bidder shall be excluded from participating in this bidding process under the following circumstances:
  - a) as a matter of law or official regulation, RGoB prohibits commercial relations with the country in which the Bidder is constituted, incorporated or registered; or
  - b) by an act of compliance with a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations. RGoB prohibits any import of Goods or contracting of Services from the Country in which the Bidder is constituted, incorporated or registered or any payments to persons or entities in that country; or
  - c) Bidder is insolvent or is in receivership or is a bankrupt or is in the process of being wound up; or has entered into an arrangement with creditors; or
  - d) Bidder's affairs are being administered by a court, judicial officer or appointed liquidator; or
  - e) Bidder has suspended business or is in any analogous situation arising from similar procedures under the laws and regulations of his country of establishment; or
  - f) Bidder has been found guilty of professional misconduct by a recognized tribunal or professional body; or
  - g) Bidder has not fulfilled his obligations with regard to the payment of taxes, or other payments due in accordance with the laws of the country in which he is established or of the Kingdom of Bhutan; or
  - Bidder is guilty of serious misrepresentation in supplying information in this tender; or
  - Bidder has been convicted for fraud and/or corruption by a competent authority; or





- j) Bidder has not fulfilled any of his contractual obligations with the Purchaser in the past based on the Vendor Performance Management System (VPMS).
- k) Bidder has been debarred from participation in public procurement by any competent authority as per law.

#### 5. Eligible Goods and Related Services

- 5.1. All the Goods and Related Services to be supplied under the Contract may have their origin in any country, in accordance to ITB. 4.1c).1 (a & b).
- 5.2. For the purposes of this Clause, the term "Goods" includes commodities, raw material, machinery, equipment and industrial plants; and "Related Services" includes services such as insurance, supervision, installation, training, and initial maintenance.
- 5.3. The term "origin" means the country where the Goods have been mined, grown, cultivated, produced, manufactured or processed; or, through manufacture, processing, or assembly, another commercially recognized article results that differs substantially in its basic characteristics from its components.

## B. Contents of Bidding Document

#### 6. Parts of Bidding Document

6.1. The Bidding Document consist of Bidding Procedure and Contracts which include all the Sections indicated below, and should be read in conjunction with any Addenda issued in accordance with ITB Clause 9.

Section I Instructions to Bidders (ITB)

Section II Bid Data Sheet (BDS)

Section III Bidding Forms

Section IV General Conditions of Contract (GCC)

Section V Special Conditions of Contract (SCC)

Section VI Contract Forms

#### 7. General Information

- 7.1. The Invitation for Bids issued by the Purchaser is not part of the Bidding Document.
- 7.2. The Purchaser is not responsible for the completeness of the Bidding Document and their addenda, if any, if these were not obtained directly from the Purchaser.





Brain troubles

7.3. The Bidder is expected to examine all instructions, forms, terms and specifications in the Bidding Document. Failure to furnish all information or documentation required by the Bidding Document may result in the rejection of the Bid.

## 8. Clarification of Bidding Document

- 8.1. Bidders shall not be allowed to seek any clarification of the Bidding Documents in person or by telephone or other verbal means.
- 8.2. A prospective Bidder requiring any clarification of the Bidding Documents shall notify the same to the Purchaser in writing at the Purchaser's address specified in the BDS.
- 8.3. The Purchaser shall respond in writing to any such request for clarification, provided that it is received no later than the date and time specified in the BDS.
- 8.4. Copies of the Purchaser's response shall be uploaded in the Purchaser's or relevant website including a description of the enquiry without disclosing the name of the Bidder(s) seeking clarification. Should the Purchaser deem it necessary to amend the Bidding Documents as a result of a clarification, it shall do so following the procedure under ITB Clause 9 and ITB Sub-Clause 26.2.
- 8.5. A pre-bid meeting shall be conducted only, if necessary, to clarify doubts and concerns of the Bidders prior to submission of Bids. The Bidders shall be invited to attend pre-bid meeting to be held on the date, time and location specified in BDS.
- 8.6. Non-attendance at the pre-bid meeting will not be a cause for disqualification of Bidders but at the same time shall not entitle them to raise any query at a later date.
- 8.7. The Bidders are requested to submit their questions and queries in writing not later than one week before the meeting. Clarifications to the queries raised in the pre-bid meeting, including the text of the questions raised without identifying the source, and the responses given together with any responses prepared after the meeting, shall be circulated to all Bidders and also uploaded on the Purchaser's website.
- 8.8. Any modification to the Bidding Documents that may become necessary as a result of the pre-bid meeting shall be made by the Purchaser through the issue of an addendum and not through the clarifications to the queries of pre-bid meeting.

#### 9. Amendment of Bidding Documents

9.1. At any time prior to the deadline for submission of Bids, the Purchaser may amend the Bidding Documents by issuing an addendum. This may be done either on the Purchaser's own initiative or in response to a clarification request from a prospective Bidder.





- 9.2. Any addendum thus issued shall be part of the Bidding Documents and shall be uploaded in the Purchaser's website and or relevant website such addendum shall be binding on the prospective Bidders.
- 9.3. The Purchaser may, at its discretion, extend the deadline for submission of Bids pursuant to ITB Sub-Clause 26.2 to allow prospective Bidders reasonable time in which to take the addendum into account in preparation of their Bids.
- 9.4. It will be the responsibility of such Bidders to regularly visit the website for any addendum to the Bidding Documents until the last date of bid submission. The Purchaser shall in no way be responsible for any ignorance of the Bidder about the addendum to the Bidding Documents.

#### C. Preparation of Bid

#### 10. Cost of Bidding

10.1. The Bidder shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of its Bid, and the Purchaser shall not be responsible or liable for those costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the bidding process.

#### 11. Language of Bid

11.1. The Bid, as well as all correspondence and documents related to the Bid exchanged by the Bidder and the Purchaser, shall be in English. Supporting documents and printed literature that are part of the Bid shall be in English and if in any other language, should be translated to English. The English translation shall prevail on the interpretation.

#### 12. Documents comprising the Bid

12.1. The Bid shall comprise the following:

Bid Submission Forms and Price Schedules in accordance with ITB Clauses 14 &14;

- a) Bid Security, in accordance with ITB Clause 23;
- b) Written confirmation authorizing the signatory of the Bid to commit the Bidder, in accordance with ITB Clause 24;
- Documentary evidence in accordance with ITB Clauses 20 that the Goods and Related Services conform to the Bidding Documents;
- Documentary evidence in accordance with ITB Clause 21 establishing the qualification of the Bidders;
- e) Alternative Bids, if permissible, in accordance with ITB Clause 15;





- f) Integrity Pact Statement, in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 2.1;
- g) Deviation sheet in accordance with the Bidding Form: IV; and
- h) Relevant Bidding forms
- i) Any other documents required in the BDS.

#### 13. Submission of Bid

- 13.1. The Bidder shall submit the Bid Submission Form using the form furnished in Section III. This form must be completed without any alterations to its format, and no substitutes shall be accepted. All blank spaces shall be filled in with the information requested.
- 13.2. A bid in which the Bid Submission Form is not duly filled, signed and sealed by the Bidder shall be rejected.

#### 14. Price Schedule

14.1. The Bidder shall submit the Price Schedules for Goods and Related Services according to their origin as appropriate, using the forms furnished in Section III, Bidding Forms.

#### 15. Alternative Bids

15.1. Unless otherwise indicated in the BDS alternative Bids shall not be considered.

#### 16. Bid Prices and Discounts

- 16.1. The prices and discounts quoted by the Bidder in the Bid Submission Form and in the Price Schedules shall conform to the requirements specified below:
  - a) all lots and items must be listed and priced separately in the Price Schedules;
  - b) the price to be quoted in the Bid Submission Form shall be the total price of the Bid excluding any discounts offered; and
  - the Bidder shall quote any unconditional discounts and the methodology for their application in the Bid Submission Form.
- 16.2. The terms EXW, CIF, CIP, DDP, and other similar terms shall be governed by the rules prescribed in the current edition of Incoterms, published by the International Chamber of Commerce pursuant to GCC sub-clause 3.3.
- 16.3. Unless otherwise stated in the BDS, Prices shall be quoted inclusive of all applicable taxes and levies, transportation, handling costs and any other associated cost to fulfil the contractual obligations, as specified in the Price Schedule forms for Goods and Related Services included in Section III, Bidding Forms.





#### For Goods manufactured in Bhutan:

- the price of the Goods quoted EXW (ex-works, ex-factory, ex-warehouse, ex- showroom, or off-the-shelf, as applicable), including all Customs duties and sales and other taxes already paid or payable on the components and raw material used in the manufacture or assembly of the Goods;
- ii. any Bhutan sales and other taxes which will be payable on the Goods if the contract is awarded to the Bidder;
- iii. the price for inland transportation, insurance and other local services required to deliver the Goods to their final destination specified in the BDS; and
- iv. the total price for the item.

#### For Goods manufactured outside Bhutan

- (i) The price of Goods, quoted CIF/CIP/DDP/any other, place of Entry in Bhutan, as specified in BDS;
- (ii) Custom Duties and any other taxes which will be payable on the Goods in Bhutan, if specified in BDS;
- (iii) The Cost of inland transportation, insurance and other local costs incidental to delivery of the Goods from the Port of entry to their final destination, if specified in BDS; and
- (iv) the total price for the item
- (v) for Related Services, other than inland transportation and other services required to convey the Goods to their final destination, whenever such Related Services are specified in the Schedule of Supply, the price of each item comprising the Related Services (inclusive of any applicable taxes).
- 16.4. Bidders wishing to offer any price reduction (discount) for the award of more than one Contract shall specify in their Bid the price reductions applicable to each package, or alternatively, to individual Contracts within the package. Price reductions or discounts shall be submitted in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 16.1, provided the Bids for all lots are submitted and opened at the same time.
- 16.5. If so, indicated in ITB Sub-Clause 16.1, Bids are being invited for individual items, lots or packages as indicated in the BDS, unless otherwise indicated in the BDS, prices quoted shall correspond to one hundred percent (100%) of the items specified for each lot and to one hundred percent (100%) of the quantities for each item of a lot. Bidders wishing to offer any price reduction (discount) for the award of more than one Contract shall specify in their Bid the price reductions applicable to each package, or alternatively, to individual Contracts





學認度也可能學術

within the package. Price reductions or discounts shall be submitted in accordance with ITB Sub- Clause 16.1, provided the Bids for all lots are submitted and opened at the same time.

#### 17. Vendor Performance Management System

17.1. The performance of the vendor shall be assessed as per the Vendor Performance Management System (VPMS) available in the Purchaser's website and relevant website for the purpose of assessing the performance of the supplier.

#### 18. Price Variation

18.1. Prices quoted by the Bidder shall be fixed during the Bidder's performance of the Contract and not subject to variation on any account, unless otherwise specified in the BDS. A Bid submitted with an adjustable price quotation shall be treated as non-responsive and shall be rejected pursuant to ITB Clause 35 unless adjustable price quotations are permitted by the BDS. If, in accordance with the BDS, prices quoted by the Bidder shall be subject to adjustment during the performance of the Contract, a Bid submitted with a fixed price quotation shall not be rejected, but the price adjustment shall be treated as zero.

#### 19. Currencies of Bid

- 19.1. The unit rates and prices required to be quoted by the Bidder shall be as per the currencies specified in the BDS.
- 19.2. The reference exchange rate (selling rate) prevailing on the day of Bid opening or the preceding date as posted by the Royal Monetary Authority of the Kingdom of Bhutan shall be used for the conversion of prices.
- 19.3. Bid prices shall be evaluated in accordance with ITB 38. The payments shall be made in the currency of the bid and any banking charges related to payment shall be borne by the Suppliers.

#### 20. Documents Establishing the Conformity of the Goods and Related Services

- 20.1. To establish the conformity of the Goods and Related Services to the Bidding Document, the Bidder shall furnish as part of its Bid documentary evidence that the Goods conform to the technical specifications and standards.
- 20.2. The documentary evidence may be in the form of literature, drawings or data, and shall consist of a detailed item by item description of the essential technical and performance characteristics of the Goods and Related Services, demonstrating substantial responsiveness of the Goods and Related Services to the technical specifications and, if applicable, a





- statement of deviations and exceptions to the provisions of the Schedule of Supply must be clearly indicated in the deviation schedule under Section III, Bidding Form.
- 20.3. The Bidder shall also furnish a list giving full particulars, including available sources and current prices of spare parts, special tools, etc., necessary for the proper and continuing functioning of the Goods during the period specified in the BDS following commencement of the use of the Goods by the Purchaser.
- 20.4. Standards for workmanship, process, material and equipment, as well as references to brand names or catalogue numbers specified by the Purchaser in the Schedule of Supply, are intended to be descriptive only and not restrictive. The Bidder may offer other standards of quality, brand names and/or catalogue numbers, provided that it demonstrates to the Purchaser's satisfaction that the substitutions ensure equivalence or are superior to those specified in the Schedule of Supply with exception in certain Bulk items, Strategic Critical and Strategic Security items category.
- 20.5. In order to prove that the Goods offered are of acceptable quality and standard, the Bidders shall furnish the documentary evidence that the Goods offered have been in production and all relevant catalogues, test certificates, ISO certificates, list of previous clients, list of past performance certificate from the user and Purchaser or manufacturer profile for all new brands are submitted.

#### 21. Documents Establishing the Qualification of Bidders

- 21.1. The Bidder shall have the minimum level of financial capacity if so, specified in the BDS to qualify for supply of Goods and Related Services under the Contract.
- 21.2. The Bidder shall have following technical capacity and minimum level of experience to qualify for supply of Goods and Related Services under the Contract:

the minimum number of years of experience in the supply of Goods and Related Services if so, specified in the BDS;

- a) specific experience in the Supply of similar Goods and related service if so, specified in the BDS; and
- b) minimum production capacity or availability of equipment if so, specified in the BDS.
- 21.3. The documentary evidence of the Bidder's qualifications to perform the contract if its Bid is accepted shall establish to the Purchaser's satisfaction:
  - a) that, if required by the BDS, a Bidder that does not manufacture or produce the Goods it offers to supply shall submit the Manufacturer's Authorization using the form included in Section III, Bidding Forms to demonstrate that it has been duly authorized by the





manufacturer or producer of the Goods to supply these Goods in Bhutan;

- b) that, if required in the BDS, in the case of a Bidder not doing business within Bhutan, the Bidder is or will be (if awarded the Contract) represented by an agent/dealer in Bhutan equipped and able to carry out the Supplier's maintenance, repair and spare partsstocking obligations prescribed in the Conditions of Contract and/or Technical Specifications;
- c) that, if permitted in the BDS, Bids submitted by a Joint Venture/Consortium (JV/C) of two or more firms as partners comply with the following requirements:
- d) the Bid is signed so as to be legally binding on all partners;
- e) all partners shall be jointly and severally liable for the execution of the Contract in accordance with the Contract terms;
- f) one of the partners is nominated as the lead partner of the JV/C, authorized to incur liabilities, and to receive instructions for and on behalf of any and all partners of the JV/C;
- g) the execution of the entire Contract, including payment, shall be done exclusively with the lead partner; and
- h) a copy of the JV/C Agreement entered into by the partners is submitted with the Bid; or a Letter of Intent to execute a JV/C Agreement in the event of a successful Bid is signed by all partners and submitted with the Bid, together with a copy of the proposed Agreement.

#### 22. Period of Validity of Bids

- Bicls shall remain valid for the period specified in the BDS from the Bid submission deadline prescribed by the Purchaser. A Bid valid for a shorter period and inadequate value shall be rejected by the Purchaser as non-responsive.
- 22.2. In exceptional circumstances, prior to expiry of the Bid validity period, the Purchaser may request Bidders to extend the period of validity of their Bids. The request and the responses shall be made in writing. The Bid Security shall also be extended for a corresponding period. A Bidder may refuse the request to extend the validity of its Bid without forfeiting its Bid Security. A Bidder granting the request shall not be required or permitted to modify its Bid, except as provided in ITB Sub-Clause 22.3.
- 22.3. The provisions of the ITB 23 regarding the forfeiture and discharge of Bid Security shall continue to apply during the extended period of Bid Validity.





#### 23. Bid Security

- 23.1. The Bidder shall furnish, as part of its Bid, a Bid Security in original form, denominated in currency and in the amount specified in the BDS.
- 23.2. The Bid Security shall at the Bidder's option, be in any of the following forms:
  - (i) an Unconditional Bank Guarantee (in accordance with the form included in Section IV, Bidding Forms); or
  - (ii) a Banker's Cheque/Cash Warrant or
  - (iii) a Demand Draft;
  - (iv) Cash deposit through Bank Transfer, in case of exceptional circumstance where the submission of bid security by the above form are not possible.
- 23.3. The Bid security shall be issued by a reputable financial institution enforceable in any Banks in Bhutan.
- 23.4. Bid Security shall be submitted in its original form and copies shall not be accepted.
- 23.5. Bid Security shall remain valid for a period of thirty (30) days beyond the end of the validity period of the Bid, as extended, if applicable. Accordingly, the Bid Security shall remain valid till the date specified in the BDS.
- 23.6. Any Bid not accompanied by a valid Bid Security shall be rejected by the Purchaser as non-responsive.
- 23.7. The Bid Securities of unsuccessful Bidders shall be returned as promptly as possible upon the successful Bidder furnishing the Performance Security pursuant to ITB Clause 46. In the case of a single-stage-two envelope and two-stage mode of tendering, Bid Security of non-responsive Bidders shall be returned immediately after technical evaluation.
- 23.8. The Bid Security shall be forfeited:
  - a) if a Bidder withdraws its Bid during the period of Bid validity except as provided in ITB Sub-Clause 22.2; or
  - b) if the successful Bidder fails to:
  - (i) sign the Contract in accordance with ITB Clause 44;
  - (ii) furnish a Performance Security in accordance with ITB Clause 45; or
  - (iii) accept the correction of its Bid Price pursuant to ITB Sub-Clause 35.4.
- 23.9. The Bid Security of a JV/C must be in the name of the JV/C that submits the Bid.





#### 24. Format and Signing of Bid

- 24.1. The Bidder shall prepare ONE Original document comprising the Bid as described in ITB Clause 12 and clearly mark it "ORIGINAL." In addition, the Bidder shall submit copies of the Bid, in the number specified in the BDS and clearly mark them "COPY". In the event of any discrepancy between the Original and the Copies, the Original shall prevail.
- 24.2. The original and all copies of the Bid shall be typed or written in indelible ink and shall be signed by a person duly authorized to sign on behalf of the Bidder.
- 24.3. Any interlineations, erasures or overwriting shall be valid only if they are signed or initialled by the authorized person signing the Bid.
- D. Submission and Opening of Bids
- 25. Submission, Sealing and Marking of Bids
- 25.1. Bids shall be delivered by hand, courier, registered post or electronic means. The Bidder shall seal the original of the Bid and the number of copies stipulated in the BDS, in separate inner envelopes contained within one outer envelope. All envelopes shall be sealed with adhesive or other sealant to prevent re-opening.
- 25.2. The outer Envelope shall:

be marked "CONFIDENTIAL";

- a) be addressed to the Purchaser provided in the BDS;
- b) bear the Tender name and number; and
- c) provide a warning not to open before the time and date for Bid Opening.
- 25.3. The Inner Envelope shall contain:
  - a) be marked "ORIGINAL", "ALTERNATIVE" (if permitted), and "COPY".
- 25.4. Where Bids are invited under the single stage single envelope, both technical and financial bid shall be in one envelope.
- 25.5. In addition to the identification required in ITB Sub-Clause 25.2, the inner envelopes shall indicate the name and address of the Bidder, to enable the Bid to be returned unopened in case it is declared late pursuant to ITB Clause 28.
- 25.6. If the outer envelope is not sealed and marked as above, the Purchaser shall assume no responsibility for the misplacement or premature opening of the Bid.
- 25.7. In the Two-Stage Process, Bidders shall be advised to submit only the technical bids in the first stage. In the second stage, Bidders shall be requested to submit both their technical bids





- as modified and agreed with the Purchaser and the financial bids based on the modified technical bids simultaneously in two separate sealed envelopes.
- 25.8. When so specified in the BDS Bidders shall have the option of submitting their Bids electronically. Bidders submitting Bids electronically shall follow the procedures specified in the BDS.

#### 26. Deadline for Submission of Bids

- 26.1. Bids shall be delivered by hand, courier, registered post or electronic means to the Purchaser at the address and no later than the date and time indicated in the BDS.
- 26.2. The Purchaser may, at its discretion, extend the deadline for the submission of Bids by amending the Bidding Documents in accordance with ITB Clause 9, in which case all rights and obligations of the Purchaser and Bidders previously subject to the deadline shall thereafter be subject to the deadline as extended.
- 26.3. In the event of the specified date for submission of Bids being declared a holiday for the Purchaser, the bids will be received up to the specified time on the next working day. Such postponement of the date will not have any impact on the other dates specified bidding document (Bid Validity and validity of Bid Security).

#### 27. Late Bids

27.1. The Purchaser shall not consider any Bid that arrives after the deadline for submission of Bids. Any Bid received by the Purchaser after the deadline for submission of Bids shall be declared late, rejected, and returned unopened to the Bidder.

#### 28. Withdrawal, Substitution and Modification of Bids

- 28.1. A Bidder may withdraw, substitute or modify its Bid after it has been submitted by sending a written notice, duly signed by an authorized representative, and shall include a copy of the authorization (the power of attorney). The corresponding substitution or modification of the Bid must accompany the respective written notice and must be:
  - a) submitted in accordance with ITB Clauses 24 and 25 in addition, the respective envelopes shall be clearly marked "WITHDRAWAL", "SUBSTITUTION" or "MODIFICATION;" and
- 28.2. received by the Purchaser prior to the deadline prescribed for submission of Bids, in accordance with ITB Clause 26.
- 28.3. Bids requested to be withdrawn shall be returned unopened to the Bidders.





- 28.4. No Bid may be withdrawn, substituted or modified in the interval between the deadline for submission of Bids and the expiry of the period of Bid validity specified by the Bidder on the Bid Submission Form or any extension thereof.
- 28.5. Withdrawal of a bid between the deadline for submission of bids and expiration of the period of bid validity specified as extended pursuant to Clause 22.1, may result in the forfeiture of the Bid Security pursuant to Clause 23.5. If the lowest or the lowest evaluated Bidder withdraws his bid between the periods specified in this clause, the bid security of the Bidder shall be forfeited.

### 29. Bid Opening

- 29.1. The Purchaser shall conduct the Bid Opening in public, in the presence of Bidders designated representatives who choose to attend, and at the address, date and time specified in the BDS.
- 29.2. Bidders, their representatives and other attendees at the Bid Opening shall not be permitted to approach any members of the Bid Opening Committee or any of the Purchaser employees.
- 29.3. First, envelopes marked "WITHDRAWAL" shall be read out and the envelope with the corresponding Bid shall not be opened, but shall be returned to the Bidder. No Bid withdrawal shall be permitted unless the corresponding withdrawal notice contains a valid authorization to request the withdrawal and is read out at Bid Opening.
- 29.4. Next, envelopes marked "SUBSTITUTION" shall be opened and read out and exchanged with the corresponding Bid being substituted. The substituted Bid shall not be opened, but shall be returned to the Bidder. No Bid substitution shall be permitted unless the corresponding substitution notice contains a valid authorization to request the substitution and is read out at Bid Opening.
- 29.5. Envelopes marked "MODIFICATION" shall be opened and read out with the corresponding Bid. No Bid modification shall be permitted unless the corresponding modification notice contains a valid authorization to request the modification and is read out at Bid Opening.
- 29.6. All other envelopes shall be opened one at a time. The Bidders' names, the Bid prices, the total amount of each Bid and of any alternative Bid (if alternatives have been requested or permitted), any discounts, bid withdrawals, substitutions or modifications, the presence or absence of Bid Security, responses to any Bidding Documents addenda, and such other details as the Purchaser may consider appropriate shall be announced by the Purchaser at the Bid Opening.





- 29.7. No Bid shall be rejected at Bid Opening except for late Bids pursuant to ITB Clause 28, and Bid Security not in accordance with ITB 23.
- 29.8. Substitution Bids and modifications submitted pursuant to ITB Clause 28 that are not opened at Bid Opening shall not be considered for further evaluation.
- 29.9. The Bidders' representatives and attendees who are present shall be requested to sign the record of Bid Opening. The omission of a Bidder's or other attendee's signature on the record shall not invalidate the contents and effect of the record.
- 29.10. In case of Single Stage Two Envelope Bid, technical bid shall only be opened on the bid opening date. The date for opening the financial bid shall be intimated to the Bidders whose Bid is found responsive in the techno-commercial evaluation.

## E. Evaluation and Comparison of Bids

#### 30. Confidentially

- 30.1. Information relating to the examination, evaluation, comparison of Bids, and recommendation of Contract Award, shall not be disclosed to Bidders or any other persons not officially concerned with such process until publication of the Contract Award.
- 30.2. Any effort by a Bidder to influence the Purchaser in the examination, evaluation, comparison and post qualification of the Bids or Contract Award decisions may result in the rejection of its Bid.
- 30.3. Notwithstanding ITB Sub-Clause 30.2, from the time of Bid Opening to the time of Contract Award, if any Bidder wishes to contact the Purchaser on any matter related to the bidding process, it should do so in writing.

#### 31. Clarification of Bids

- 31.1. To assist in the examination, evaluation, comparison of the Bids, the Purchaser may, at its discretion, ask any Bidder for a clarification of its Bid such as discrepancies between the offered Guaranteed Technical Particulars and test value/ drawings/relevant documents, any documentary evidences including type test report, past performance certificates, ISO certificates etc.
- 31.2. Any clarification submitted by a Bidder that is not in response to a request by the Purchaser shall not be considered. The Purchaser's request for clarification and the response shall be in writing. No change in the prices or substance of the Bid shall be sought, offered or permitted, except to confirm the correction of arithmetic errors discovered by the Purchaser in the evaluation of the Bids, in accordance with ITB Clause 35. If a Bidder does not provide clarifications of its Bid by the date and time set by the Purchaser, the bid may be rejected.





## 32. Preliminary Examinations of Bids

- 32.1. The Purchaser shall examine the Bids to confirm that all documents and information requested in ITB Clause12 have been provided, and to determine the completeness of each document submitted.
- 32.2. The Purchaser shall confirm that the following documents and information have been provided in the Bid. If any of these documents or information is missing, the offer shall be rejected.
  - a) Bid Submission Form, in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 12.1(a);
  - b) Price Schedules, in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 12.1 (a);
  - c) Bid Security, in accordance with ITB Clause 23.
- 32.3. No conditional offer(s) shall be allowed. A bid with conditional offers shall be rejected.

#### 33. Examination of Techno-Commercial Bids

- 33.1. The Purchaser shall examine the Bid to confirm that all terms and conditions specified in the BDS and the SCC have been accepted by the Bidder without any material deviation or reservation.
- 33.2. During the evaluation of bids, the following definitions shall apply:
  - a) "Deviation" is a departure from the requirements specified in the Bidding Document. Any comments, remarks, observations and feedbacks will constitute as deviation and shall be inclicated in the deviation sheet;
  - b) "Reservation" is the setting of limiting conditions or withholding from complete acceptance of the requirements specified in the Bidding Document; and
  - c) "Omission" is the failure to submit part or all of the information or documentation required in the Bidding Document.
- 33.3. The Purchaser shall evaluate the technical aspects of the Bid submitted in accordance with ITB Clause 20, to confirm that all requirements specified in Schedule of Supplies, have been met without any material deviation or reservation.
- 33.4. If, after the examination of the terms and conditions and the technical evaluation, the Purchaser determines that the Bid is not substantially responsive in accordance with ITB Clause 35, the bid shall be rejected.





#### 34. Responsiveness of Bids

- 34.1. The Purchaser's determination of a Bid's responsiveness shall be based on the contents of the Bid itself, and is to determine which of the Bids received are responsive and thereafter to compare the responsive Bids against each other to select the lowest evaluated Bid.
- 34.2. A substantially responsive Bid is one that conforms to all the terms, conditions and technical specifications of the Bidding Documents without material deviation, reservation or omission. A material deviation, reservation or emission is one that:
  - a) affects in any substantial way the scope, quality or performance of the Goods or Related Services required; or
  - b) limits in any substantial way inconsistent with the Bidding Documents, the Purchaser's rights or the Bidder's obligations under the Contract; or
  - c) if rectified would affect unfairly the competitive position of other Bidders presenting responsive Bids
- 34.3. If a Bid is not substantially responsive to the Bidding Documents, it shall be rejected by the Purchaser and may not subsequently be made responsive by the Bidder by correction of the material deviation, reservation or omission.

#### Nonconformities, Errors and Omissions 35.

- 35.1. Provided that a Bid is substantially responsive, the Purchaser may waive any nonconformities or omissions in the Bid that do not constitute a material deviation.
- 35.2. Provided that a Bid is substantially responsive, the Purchaser may request that the Bidder submit the necessary information or documentation, within a reasonable period of time, to rectify nonmaterial nonconformities or omissions in the Bid related to documentation requirements. Such omission shall not be related to any aspect of the price of the Bid. Failure of the Bidder to comply with the request may result in the rejection of its Bid.
- 35.3. Provided that the Bid is substantially responsive, the Purchaser shall correct arithmetical errors on the following basis:
  - a) If there is a discrepancy between the unit price and the line-item total that is obtained by multiplying the unit price by the quantity, the unit price shall prevail and the line-item total shall be corrected, unless in the opinion of the Purchaser there is an obvious misplacement of the decimal point in the unit price, in which case the line-item total as quoted shall govern and the unit price shall be corrected;
  - b) if there is an error in a total corresponding to the addition or subtraction of subtotals, the





subtotals shall prevail and the total shall be corrected; and

- c) if there is a discrepancy between words and figures, the amount in words shall prevail, unless the amount expressed in words is related to an arithmetic error, in which case the amount in figures shall prevail subject to ITB Sub-Clauses 35.3 (a) and (b) above.
- 35.4. If the Bidder that submitted the lowest evaluated Bid does not accept the correction of errors, its Bid shall be disqualified and its Bid Security shall be forfeited.

### 36. Conversion to Single Currency

36.1. For evaluation and comparison purposes, the Purchaser shall convert all Bid prices expressed in amounts in various currencies into a single currency based on the Telegraphic Transfer (TT) selling rate published by the Royal Monetary Authority of Bhutan on the day of bid opening.

#### 37. Wargins of Preferences

- 37.1. A margin of preference may apply to domestic Goods manufactured in Bhutan as provided for in the BDS. To avail a margin of preference, the Bidder shall provide a value addition certificate from the Ministry of Economic Affairs.
- 38. Detail Evaluation and Comparison of Bids
- 38.1. The Purchaser shall evaluate each Bid that has been determined, up to this stage of the evaluation, to be substantially responsive.
- 38.2. To evaluate a Bid, the Purchaser shall only use the factors, methodologies, and criteria defined in this ITB Clause 38. No other criteria or methodology shall be permitted.
- 38.3. To evaluate a Bid, the Purchaser shall consider the following:
  - evaluation shall be done for Items or Lots, as specified in the BDS;
  - b) the Bid Price, as quoted in accordance with ITB Clause 16;
  - c) price adjustment for correction of arithmetic errors in accordance with ITB Clause 35.3;
  - d) price adjustment due to discounts offered in accordance with ITB Clause 16.4;
  - e) adjustments due to the application of the evaluation criteria specified in the BDS; and
  - f) adjustments due to the application of a margin of preference, in accordance with ITB Clause 37, if applicable.
  - g) If required, the Furchaser may carry out the inspections of the Bidder's factories to assess the production and technical capacity of the Bidder to perform the Contract. The





Purchaser shall notify in advance of the date in writing on which the inspection will be made.

- 38.4. The Purchaser's evaluation of a Bid shall exclude and not consider:
  - a) in the case of Goods manufactured in Bhutan, sales and other similar taxes which will be payable on the Goods if the Contract is awarded to the Bidder;
  - b) in the case of Goods manufactured outside Bhutan, already imported or to be imported, Customs duties and other import taxes levied on the imported Goods, sales and other similar taxes which will be payable on the Goods if the Contract is awarded to the Bidder; and
  - c) any allowance for price adjustment during the period of execution of the Contract, if provided in the Bid.
- 38.5. The Purchaser's evaluation of a 8id may require the consideration of other factors in addition to the Bid Price quoted in accordance with ITB Clause 16. These factors may be related to the characteristics, performance, and terms and conditions of purchase of the Goods and Related Services. The effect of the factors selected, if any, shall be expressed in monetary terms to facilitate comparison of Bids, the factors, criteria and the methodology of application shall be as specified in ITB Sub-Clause 38.3 (e).
- 38.6. If so, specified in the BDS, these Bidding Documents shall allow Bidders to quote separate prices for one or more lots, and shall allow the Purchaser to award one or multiple lots to more than one Bidder. The methodology of evaluation to determine the lowest evaluated lot combination is specified BDS.
- 38.7. The Purchaser shall compare all substantially responsive Bids to determine the lowest evaluated Bid, in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 34.

#### 39. Abnormally High / Low Bids

- An abnormally low bid is one where the bid price, in combination with other elements of the 39.1. bid, appears to be so low that it raises concerns as to the capability of the Bidders to perform the contract for the offered bid price.
- 39.2. When the prices in a particular bid appear abnormally low or seriously unbalanced, the Purchaser shall revisit/ review its own estimated value. Based on the revised value, decision shall be taken to reject/ accept the abnormally low or high bids. The Procuring Agency /TEC shall seek written clarifications from the Bidder including a detailed price analysis of its bid price in relation to the subject matter of the contract and any other requirements of the request for Bidding Documents.





- 39.3. If the Purchaser decides to accept the abnormally low bid after considering the above, the Bidder shall be required to provide additional differential security equivalent to the difference between the estimated amount and the quoted price in addition to the performance security, to a maximum of 10% of the quoted amount in the form of BG/DD enforceable in any Bank of Bhutan. The Differential security shall be retained till the completion of the supplies.
- 39.4. If the prices of all the received bids are abnormally high then the Purchaser may negotiate with the lowest evaluated Bidder after approval of the Competent Authority. In case the negotiation fails, all bids may be rejected.

## 40. Purchaser's Right to Accept Any Bid, and Reject Any or All Bids

40.1. The Purchaser reserves the right to accept or reject any Bid, and to annul the bidding process and reject all Bids at any time prior to Contract award, without thereby incurring any liability to Bidders.

#### F. Award of Contract

#### 41. Award Criteria

41.1. The Purchaser shall award the Contract to the Bidder whose offer has been determined to be the lowest evaluated Bid and is substantially responsive to the Bidding Documents, provided further that the Bidder is determined to be qualified to perform the Contract satisfactorily.

## 42. Purchaser's Right to vary quantities

42.1. At the time the Contract is awarded, the Purchaser reserves the right to increase or decrease the quantity of Goods and Related Services originally specified Schedule of Supply, provided this does not exceed 25% of the total quantity of the item without any change in the unit prices or other terms and conditions of the Bid and the Bidding Documents.

#### 43. Notification of Award

- 43.1. Prior to the expiry of the period of Bid validity, the Purchaser shall notify the successful Bidder, in writing, that its Bid has been accepted and may publish a Notification of Award on the Purchaser's website or relevant website.
- 43.2. Until a formal Contract is prepared and executed, the Notification of Award shall constitute a binding Contract.
- 43.3. Upon the successful Bidder furnishing the signed Contract Form and the Performance Security pursuant to ITB Clause 45. The Purchaser shall promptly notify each unsuccessful Bidder and discharge its Bid Security, pursuant to ITB Sub-Clause 23.4.





43.4. After the issuance of Notification of Award, unsuccessful Bidders within three (3) days may request in writing to the Purchaser for a debriefing seeking explanations of the grounds on which their Bids were not selected. Where a request for debriefing has been received within the deadline, the Purchaser shall provide debriefing within five (5) days in writing to any unsuccessful Bidder.

#### 44. Signing of Contract

- 44.1. At the same time as notifying the successful Bidder in writing through NoA that its Bid has been accepted, the Purchaser shall invite the successful Bidder to sign of Contract Agreement.
- 44.2. Within the time period specified in the BDS, on issuance of the NoA the successful Bidder is required to submit performance security and sign the Contract Agreement.
- 44.3. Where the Contract is not signed by both parties in person:
  - a) The Purchaser shall send to the successful Bidder a duly signed copy comprising of complete Contract documents and the NoA. These documents shall be signed by the successful Bidder or its duly authorized representative, together with the date of signature, in order for the Contract to be effective;
  - b) The NoA shall indicate the deadline within which the successful Bidder shall sign these documents with the date of signature and return a copy to the Purchaser, in accordance with the mode of delivery including electronic mode (e.g., scanned copy with electronic signature, etc.) as may be specified by the Purchaser in the NoA;
  - c) The Contract shall become effective from the date of signing these documents;
  - d) Failure of the successful Bidder to accept the award/ sign the contract shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award and forfeiture of the bid security.
- 44.4. Notwithstanding ITB Sub-Clause 45.2 above, in case signing of the Contract Agreement is prevented by any export restrictions attributable to the Purchaser, to Bhutan, or to the use of the products/Goods, systems or services to be supplied, where such export restrictions arise from trade regulations from a country supplying those Goods, systems or services, the Bidder shall not be bound by its Bid, always provided, however, that the Bidder can demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Purchaser that signing of the Contact Agreement has not been prevented by any lack of diligence on the part of the Bidder in completing any formalities, including applying for permits, authorizations, and/or licenses necessary for the export of the Goods, systems or services under the terms of the Contract.





Althor scanne propint

### 45. Performance Security

- 45.1. Within the time period specified in the BDS, on receipt of Notification of Award from the Purchaser, the Bidder shall submit the Performance Security in accordance with the GCC 16, using any of the following forms:
  - a) Unconditional bank guarantee in the form provided for in Section VI, Contract Forms.
  - b) Forms, or another form acceptable to the Purchaser, or
  - c) Banker's certified cheque/cash warrant, or
  - d) Demand draft.
  - e) Cash deposit through Bank transfer only in case of exceptional circumstances in the Purchaser's bank account.
- 45.2. If the Performance Security is provided by the successful Bidder in the form of a bank guarantee issued by any Financial Institution enforceable in any Banks in Bhutan.
- 45.3. Failure by the successful Bidder to submit the above-mentioned Performance Security or to sign the Contract shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award and forfeiture of the Bid Security. In that event the Purchaser may award the Contract to the next lowest evaluated Bidder whose offer is substantially responsive and is determined by the Purchaser to be qualified to perform the Contract satisfactorily. Such a failure shall be considered as "withdrawal" and all relevant clauses shall apply.





#### SECTION II. BID DATASHEET

The Bid Data Sheet (BDS) contains information and provisions that are specific to a particular bidding process. The Purchaser must specify in the BDS only information that the Instructions to Bidders (ITB) request be specified in the BDS. All information shall be provided, and no clause shall be left blank. To facilitate the preparation of the BDS, its clauses are numbered with the same numbers as the corresponding ITB clauses. This guide provides information to the Purchaser on how to enter all required information and includes a BDS format that summarizes all information to be provided.

ITB	Particulars				
1.1	The Purchaser is: Bank of Bhutan, Corporate Office, Norzin Lam, Thimphu				
115021	For Bid clarification purposes, the Purchaser's address is:				
	Attention: Head, Procurement				
8.2	Address: Bank of Bhutan, Corporate Office, Norzin Lam				
8.2	Postal Code: 102				
	Phone number: 02-334333				
	Electronic mail: dupchen.lepcha@bob.bt and karma.dorji@bob.bt				
	Bid Clarification requests will be received on or before:				
8.3	Date & Time: 23 <sup>rd</sup> November 2023 ON or BEFORE 1700 Hours (BST)				
	Clarification after the deadline shall not be accepted.				
8.5	A pre-bid meeting shall not take place				
11.1	The language of a bid is: English				
	The Bidder shall submit with its Bid the following additional documents:				
	a) Copy of a Valid Trade License or other documents to prove the legal status and				
	place of registration of the business.				
	b) Latest Tax Clearance Certificate;				
	c) Profile of the firm.				
12.1(i)	d) The firm should be well established with a minimum of 10 years				
	e) Audited financial statements for the last 3 years (Copy of the audited balance				
	sheet of the company showing profit, net worth, and turnover of the company for				
	the consecutive last three financial years. In the case of a sole proprietor, bidders				
	are required to furnish relevant tax documents from competent authority				
	f) Record of similar assignments carried out by the firm in the last 3 years.				





	g) The Bidder needs to quote the complete items listed in the Bills of quantity
	h) Certified engineer for proposed OEM equipment in their payroll.
	i) Manufacturer Authorization (MAF) Letter from OEM, brochures, and data sheets along with the proposal for each quoted product
	j) Warranty period proof document. k) any other relevant documents.
	Notes: failure to submit any of the above documents shall be considered as non-responsive and rejected.
	Bid Submission Format:
	Technical Bid:
14.1	The Technical Bid shall include all relevant bid documents, excluding the Price Schedule and Bid Submission Form.  Financial Bid:
	The Financial Bid shall consist of the Price Schedule and Bid Submission Form exclusively.
15.1	Alternative Bids shall not be permitted.
16.3	The Bidder shall quote prices using any of the following Incoterm: Latest Incoterm (DDP)
16.3 (a) (iii) & (b) (i, ii, iii)	The final installation site is BoB Corporate Head Office, Norzin Lam, Thimphu, Bhutan
18.1	The prices quoted by the Bidder shall not be adjustable.
19.1	The Bidder shall quote in BTN/INR/USD
20.3	The minimum period of time for which the Goods are expected to be functioning (for the purpose of spare parts, special tools, etc.) is 365 days after the final installation of goods.
	Financial Capability
	The Bidder shall furnish documentary evidence that it meets the financial requirement(s):
21.1	Average annual turnover: Audited financial statements for the last 3 years (Copy of the audited balance sheet of the company showing profit, net worth, and turnover of the company for the consecutive last three financial years. In the case of a sole proprietor, bidders are required to furnish relevant tax documents from competent





	authority		
21.2	Experience and Technical Capacity  The Bidder shall furnish the documentary evidence as per the evaluation criteria.		
21.3(a) Manufacturer's authorization is required.			
21.3(b)	After-sales maintenance, repair, spare parts stocking, and related services a		
21.3 (c)	Joint Venture, Consortium (JV/C) Bids are permitted: "NO".		
22.1	The Bid validity period shall be 60 days from the last date of bid submission		
23.1	The Bidder shall furnish a bid security in the amount of Nu. 200,000.00 (Two hundred thousand) only. The bid security validity is for three months from the last date of submission.		
24.1	The technical and financial proposal shall be enclosed in two separate sealed inner envelopes, and which shall be further enclosed in a sealed single outer envelope. Only, the Technical proposal shall be opened first, publicly at the date, time, and place mentioned in the Bidding Documents and the financial proposal shall remain unopened and sealed. Only those Bidders whose bids are technically qualified and found responsive shall be invited to witness the opening of the financial proposal at the date, time, and place mentioned in the invitation letter. The financial proposals of the Bidders whose technical proposals are not qualified shall be returned unopened immediately after the completion of the technical evaluation.		
25.2(b)	For bid submission purposes only, the Purchaser's address is:  Head, Procurement  BoB Corporate Head Office, Norzin Lam  Thimphu, Bhutan, P/O No.: 102		
25.7	The evaluation shall be done in a single package- two-envelope method.		
25.8	Bidders shall have the option of submitting their Bids electronically. The bid must be password-protected. The technical bid and financial bid shall be in a separate fix each with a separate password. The bidders are required to share the password 1 30 minutes prior to the bid opening time and date mentioned in the bid document.		
26.1	The deadline for the submission of the Bid is: 28 <sup>th</sup> November 2023 at 1400 Hours (BST)		
29.1	The Bid Opening shall take place at:		





Allendary (N. Contraction)

	Address: BoB Corporate Head Office, Thimphu	
	<ul> <li>Date and Time: 28<sup>th</sup> November 2023 at 1500 Hours (BST)</li> </ul>	
37.1	A margin of 10% Domestic Preference "shall not" apply.	
These factors shall be related to the characteristics, performance, conditions of purchase of the Goods and Related Services. Therefore refer to Functional and technical specifications – failure to meet specifications shall be rejected without opening a financial bid.		
38.6	Bidders shall not be allowed to quote prices for more than one.	
44.2 & 45.1	The successful Bidder shall submit the performance security and sign the Contract within 10 days of issuance of the Notification of Award/Letter of Acceptance.	





#### SECTION III BIDDING FORMS

## Form I: Bidder's Information Form

The Bi	dder shall fill in this Form in accordance with the instructions indicated below.			
Date:				
Tende	r No.:[insert number of bidding process]			
1. Bido	der's Legal Name:[insert name]			
2. In ca	ase of Joint Venture/ Consortium (JV/C) legal name of each member: Not Applicable			
3. Bi	dder's or each member of JV/C 's Country of Registration:			
	[insert Country of Registration]			
	der's or each member of JV/C 's Year of Registration:			
5. Bidd	der's or each member of JV/C 's Legal Address in Country of Registration:			
	[insert legal address]			
6. Bidd	der's or each member of JV/C 's Authorized Representative Information (if applicable)			
Name	and identity No.:[insert			
Author	rized Representative's name and identity No.]			
Addre	ss:			
Teleph	none/mobile No.:			
Repres	sentative's contact No. ]			
E-mail	Address:			
Repres	sentative's email]			
Attach	ed are copies of the following original documents:			
[che	ck the box(es) of the attached original documents]			
	Articles of Incorporation or Registration of firm or valid Trade license named in 1 above,			
	In the case of a government owned entity from Bhutan, documents establishing legal			
	and financial autonomy and compliance with commercial law			
	Power of attorney authorizing the signatory of the Bid to sign on behalf of the Bidder.			
	Tax clearance certificates.			
The state of				





## Form II: Bid Submission Form

[The Bidder shall fill in this form	n in accordance with	h the instructions	indicated. I	No alterations to	o its
format shall be permitted and r	o substitutions shall	be accepted.]			

Da	te:				
Ter	nder No.:				
Alt	ernative No.:				
To:	[insert complete name of the Purchaser]				
We	e, the undersigned, declare that:				
(a)	We have examined and have no reservations to the Bidding Documents, including Addenda				
	No.: [insert the number and date of issue of each addendum];				
(b)	b) We offer to supply in conformity with the Bidding Documents and in accordance with the Delivery Schedules specified in the SCC the following Goods and Related Services:				
(c)	The total price of our Bid, excluding any discounts offered in item (d) below is:				
	[insert the Bid Price in words				
	and figures, indicating the various amounts and their respective currencies];				
d)	The discounts offered and the methodologies for their application are:				
	Discounts. If our Bid is accepted, the following discounts shall apply:				
	discount offered and the specific item of the Schedule of Supply to which it applies.]				
	Methodology of Application of the Discounts. The discounts shall be applied using the following methodology:				
	methodology that shall be used to apply the discounts];				
(e)	e) Our Bid shall be valid for a period of				
	our Bid is accepted, we commit to provide a Performance Security in accordance with ITB Clause				

(c) We are not participating, as Bidders, in more than one Bid in this bidding process, other than any

alternative offers submitted in accordance with ITB Clause 15;





- (d) We, including any subcontractors or suppliers for any part of the Contract, have nationality from eligible countries, viz: [insert the nationality of the Bidder, including that of all parties that comprise the Bidder if the Bidder is a JV/C, and the nationality each subcontractor and supplier]
- (i) We have no conflict of interest pursuant to ITB Sub-Clause 3.2;
- (j) Our firm, its affiliates or subsidiaries including any subcontractors or suppliers for any part of the contract has not been declared ineligible by the Purchaser under the laws or official regulations of Bhutan, in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 3.4;
- (k) We have read the ITB and GCC carefully, understood and agree to comply with all the clauses which are mentioned therein. In case of any breach of any condition on our part, we shall be liable for actions as per terms and conditions of the Contract.
- (I) We understand that this Bid, together with your written acceptance thereof included in your notification of award, shall constitute a binding contract between us, until a formal contract is prepared and executed.

(m) we accept the Vendor Performance Management System.

We understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest evaluated Bid or any other Bid that you may receive.

Signed: _[inse	ert signature of person whose name	and capacity are shown]
In the capacity of Form]	[insert legal cap	acity of person signing the Bid Submission
Name:	[insert complete name of p	person signing the Bid Submission Form]
Duly authorized to s	ign the bid for and on behalf of:	[insert complete name of Bidder]
Dated on	day of	[insert date of signing]







经加强性利益的指数

# Form III: Bid Security (if Bank Guarantee)

	nk shall fill in this Bank Guarantee Form in accordance with the instructions indicated.]
	lank's Name, and Address of Issuing Branch or Office]
Tende	No.:
Benef	ary: [Name and Address of Purchaser]
Date:	
BANK	UARANTEE No.:
hereb	equest of the Bidder, we
	in writing accompanied by a written statement stating that the Bidder is in breach of its on(s) under the Bid conditions, because the Bidder:
(a)	nas withdrawn its Bid during the period of Bid validity specified by the Bidder in the Form o
	or
(b)	naving been notified of the acceptance of its Bid by the Purchaser during the period of Bid validity, (i) fails or refuses to execute the Contract Form; or (ii) fails or refuses to furnish the Performance Security, if required, in accordance with the Instructions to Bidders.
	trantee will expire: (a) if the Bidder is the successful Bidder, upon our receipt of copies of the
the B	der; or (b) if the Bidder is not the successful Bidder, upon the earlier of (i) our receipt of
сору	your notification to the Bidder of the name of the successful Bidder; or (ii) thirty days afte
the e	ration of the Bidder's Bid.
	Consequently, any demand for payment under this guarantee
must	received by us at this office on or before that date. [signature(s)]





# Form IV: Manufacturer's Authorization

[The Bidder shall require the Manufacturer to fill in this Form in accordance with the instruction indicated. This letter of authorization should be on the letterhead of the Manufacturer and be signed by a person with the proper authority to sign documents that are binding on the Manufacturer. The Bidder shall include it in its bid, if so, indicated in the BDS.]
Date:finsert date of Bid Submission]
Tender No.: [insert tender number]
Alternative No.:
To:
WHEREAS
We
Signed:
Name:
Title:
Dated on the [insert number] day of





Account the set

#### Form V: Integrity Pact Statement

This agreement should be a part of the tender document, which shall be signed and submitted along with the tender document. The head of employing agency/or his authorized representative should be the signing authority. For the Bidders, the Bidder himself or his authorized representative must sign the Integrity Pact (IP).

#### 1 General:

This agreement shall be a part of the standard bidding document, which shall be signed by both the parties at the time of purchase of bidding documents and submitted along with the tender document. This IP is applicable only to "large" scale works, goods and services, the threshold of which will be announced by the government from time to time. The signing of the IP shall not apply to framework contracting such as annual office supplies etc.

#### 2 Objectives:

Whereas, the Employer and the Bidder agree to enter into this agreement, hereinafter referred to as IP, to avoid all forms of corruption or deceptive practice by following a system that is fair, transparent and free from any influence/unprejudiced dealings in the **bidding process**<sup>1</sup> and **contract administration**<sup>2</sup>, with a view to:

- 2.1 Enabling the Employer to obtain the desired contract at a reasonable and competitive price in conformity to the defined specifications of the works or goods or services; and
- 2.2 Enabling bidders to abstain from bribing or any corrupt practice in order to secure the contract by providing assurance to them that their competitors will also refrain from bribing and other corrupt practices.

#### 3. Scope:

The validity of this IP shall cover the bidding process and contract administration period.





#### 4. Commitments of the Employer:

The Employer Commits itself to the following: -

- 4.1 The Employer hereby undertakes that no officials of the Employer, connected directly or indirectly with the contract, will demand, take a promise for or accept, directly or through intermediaries, any bribe, consideration, gift, reward, favor or any material or immaterial benefit or any other advantage from the Bidder, either for themselves or for any person, organization or third party related to the contract in exchange for an advantage in the bidding process and contract administration.
- 4.2 The Employer further confirms that its officials shall not favor any prospective bidder in any form that could afford an undue advantage to that particular bidder in the bidding process and contract administration and will treat all Bidders alike.
- 4.3 Officials of the Employer, who may have observed or noticed or have reasonable suspicion shall report to the head of the employing agency or an appropriate government office any violation or attempted violation of clauses 4.1 and 4.2.
- 4.4 Following report on violation of clauses 4.1 and 4.2 by official(s), through any source, necessary disciplinary proceedings, or any other action as deemed fit, including criminal proceedings shall be initiated by the Employer and such a person shall be debarred from further dealings related to the bidding process and contract administration.

#### 5. Commitments of Bidders

The Bidder commits himself/herself to take all measures necessary to prevent corrupt practices, unfair means and illegal activities during any stage of the bidding process and contract administration in order to secure the contract or in furtherance to secure it and in particular commits himself/herself to the following: -

- 5.1 The Bidder shall not offer, directly or through intermediaries, any bribe, gift, consideration, reward, favor, any material or immaterial benefit or other advantage, commission, fees, brokerage or inducement to any official of the Employer, connected directly or indirectly with the bidding process and contract administration, or to any person, organization or third party related to the contract in exchange for any advantage in the bidding process and contract administration.
- 5.2 The Bidder shall not collude with other parties interested in the contract to manipulate in whatsoever form or manner, the bidding process and contract administration.
- 5.3 If the bidder(s) have observed or noticed or have reasonable suspicion that the provisions of the IP have been violated by the procuring agency or other bidders, the bidder shall report such violations to the head of the procuring agency.





# 6. Sanctions for Violation:

The breach of any of the aforesaid provisions shall result in administrative charges or penal actions as per the relevant rules and laws.

- The breach of the IP or commission of any offence (forgery, providing false information, mis-representation, providing false/fake documents, bid rigging, bid steering or coercion) by the Bidder, or any one employed by him, or acting on his/her behalf (whether with or without the knowledge of the Bidder), shall be dealt with as per the terms and conditions of the contract and other provisions of the relevant laws, including De-barment Rules.
- 6.2 The breach of the IP or commission of any offence by the officials of the procuring agency shall be dealt with as per the rules and laws of the land in vogue.

## 7. Monitoring and Administration:

- 7.1 The respective procuring agency shall be responsible for administration and monitoring of the IP as per the relevant laws.
- 7.2 The bidder shall have the right to appeal as per the arbitration mechanism contained in the relevant rules.

We, hereby declare that we have read and understood the clauses of this agreement and shall abide by it.

The parties hereby sign this Integrity Pact at (place) on (date)	
Affix Legal Stamp	
EMPLOYER - Tandin Wangelow BIDDER/REPRESENTATIVE-	
CID: 10607000791 CID:	
Witness	to
Employer: Witness to Bidder:	
Name: Name: Name:	
CID: 1 1 2 0 5 0 0 0 5 (8) CID:	
BOB BANK OF BHUTAN A did Company Head Office	41

Form VI: PRICE SCHEDULE FORM

## 1. Annexure I - Price Schedule & AMC Schedule

(Alterations to this price schedule shall be not accepted. If any alteration, the bid shall be rejected)

# 1.1 On-premise solution (Perpetual)

Α	DC Setup	Qty R		Acquisition Cost	AMI				Total
				Y1	Y2	Y3	Y4	Y5	Total
1	Hardware Cost (list all the required hardware & accessories such as operating system, database, etc.)								
2	Application Cost								
3	Implementation Cost								
4	Integration Cost (refer scope)			4.3 25.					
5	Any others (related to Hardware)					. 7	2		
В	DR Setup				er Synt	JAN 1999	OAD)		
1	Hardware Cost (list all the required hardware & accessories such as operating system, database, etc.)				1 >4	1. J. 6.	380		
2	Application Cost							,	
3	Implementation Cost				J\$ (-) b	9	10005		
4	Integration Cost (refer scope)						4		
5	Any others (related to Hardware)				87) ZR	1307	3 m - 1	7	
С	UAT Setup			100					
1	Hardware Cost (list all the required hardware & accessories such as operating system, database, etc.)								
2	Application Cost		95.45	date to see		757			





3	Implementation Cost				
4	Integration Cost (refer scope)				
5	Any others (related to Hardware)				
Grar	nd Total Amount (A+B+C)			The state of the s	

#### 1.2 Cloud Solution

	DC Setup	Qty	Rate	Y1	Y2	Y3	Y4	Y5	Total
1	Application Cost								
2	Integration and Customization Cost								
3	Any others (related to software)								
4	Bidder to propose SLA of 99.9%								

#### 1.3 Notes

- 1.3.1 To ensure cost-effectiveness, the Bank will select the most suitable option from above.
- 1.3.2 The Bank reserves the right to select features from the proposal submitted. Therefore, the bidders are required to submit the price schedule based on the scope in the format provided (Functional & Technical).
- 1.3.3 The bidders shall submit a detailed breakdown of the price schedule along with the bid document in a separate sheet (sealed and signed), however, the format should not be altered.



## 2. Evaluation Criteria

The RFP will be evaluated based on the cost-effectiveness and the company's capability to undertake the project. This will include an assessment of the following:

SI.#	Criteria	Scoring			
2.1	Financial Important Note: The bidder shall carefully examine the requirements provided for Functional and Technical specifications, and write them "YES OR NO" in the "Yes & No" column. Failure to meet any of the functional and technical specifications above shall be considered non-responsive and no evaluation shall be done. Therefore, all the specifications are mandatory.	90%			
2.2	Technical (Delivery Schedule)	10%			
2.2.1	Project Completion in less than 90 Days  a. Within 60 Days – 10%  b. More than 60 Days and less than or equal to 90 Days – 5%  c. More than 90 Days - 0%				

THE WILLIAM STATES

# 3. Functional Specification

Parameter	Functional	Compliance Yes/No	Reference
	The solution must include an automated 24/7 Al		
	chatbot across multiple communication channels.		
	The Chatbot solution should be capable of handling the		
	following channels WhatsApp, Facebook Messenger,		
	Email, Website, Other social media & new initiatives.		
	Provide menu options to the user in multiple languages.		
	The solution should be capable of running rich media		
	(text, image, audio, video), and maps on Chatbot.		
	The solution should accommodate text, audio, and		
	video-based interactions or inputs.	52	
	The Chatbot should initiate chats with customers after		
	they spend a certain amount of time on the BoB		
	website.		
	The solution must allow users to log in or sign up new		
	users from a chatbot. Users can use any channel to log		
	in or sign up (website, mobile banking app, social media		
	platforms).		
Chatbot	The solution must have the ability to automate the		
	FAQs and perform predefined actions with restricted		
	user inputs.		
	The solution should be able to place audio calls, video		
	calls, and co-browsing.	Ed.	
	Ability to transfer the chat session to another agent,		
	back to the queue, supervisor for assistance, chat		
	conferencing, etc.		
	The solution should be able to handle a minimum of		
	100 concurrent Chat Sessions but should have the		
	capability to scale up upon requirement. A conversation		
	response accuracy of 95%, and a chatbot uptime of		
	99.50% on a monthly basis.		
	The solution must have the ability to identify the		
	relevant content based on the keywords and attributes.		
	The solution must have the ability to handle complex		
	sentences with multiple attributes.		
	The solution should be able to send messages in the		



form of pictures, map links, videos, and any file as	
requested from other platforms.	 -
The solution must have the ability to gather feedback	
from the customer query resolution, or closure of the	
chat with creative forms displayed within the chat	
widget.	 
The feedback should be captured via stars, emoji,	
thumbs, comments, etc.	
The solution must be able to analyze customer	
sentiments like feedback, number of questions asked,	
chatbot response time, agent KPIs, etc.	
The solution should be able to monitor customer posts	
on social media platforms whenever the bank is	
mentioned or tagged.	
Hand-off to live agents should be seamless.	
The chat history of the user must be available with the	
live agent before taking over the conversation from the	
chatbot.	
The solution should have a single interface to	
handle all the channels specified and an agent	
should have the capability to interact with	
customers across all channels from the agent	
desktop.	
The solution should be an interactive UI with auto	
suggestions for queries.	
The solution must provide a mechanism for	
automatically detecting and obfuscating, masking,	
hiding, or otherwise protecting Personally Identifiable	
Information entered by end users.	
Should be able to capture customer information such as	
email ID, IP address, contact number, Geolocation, etc.,	
and relevant data as required/applicable by the Bank.	
Enablement of multiple chat sessions for a single agent.	
Restart or recovery process inbuilt in the application in	
the event of transaction or process failure.	
Should support interoperability which can be used by	
other applications.	
The solution should be able to define service levels	
or access roles for all the users.	
The solution should be able to suggest criteria for	
incentivizing the customers and its monitoring with	
the help of inbuilt/integrated A! from day one.	
The state of the s	





Contract the second		
	The solution should support campaign management, performance management, session recording, broadcasting personalized reminders for payments, dues, updates on complaint status, surveys, knowledge-base, analytics, quality monitoring, and reporting.	
Language Support	The Chatbot solution should be able to interact with the user and respond to various basic-level queries raised in English and Dzongkha with Natural Language Processing (NLP) capabilities to identify the user's query/request/complaints and respond accordingly. In the future, provision to implement other international and regional languages as per industry standards should be available without any extra cost to the Bank.  Need proofreading for Dzongkha and should match the reply in English.	
User Interface	The solution User Interface (UI) should have a single interface to handle all the channels and the capability to interact with customers across all channels.  Should be an Interactive UI with Auto suggestions for	
Banking Services	queries.  The solution should be able to provide the following banking services: Fund transfer within inter and intra-bank accounts.  Balance Inquiry Mini Statement Cheque Book Request Account Statement Request for all the account types.  Blocking of Cards Card Request EMI Calculator Alternate Delivery Channel and Digital Banking user credential reset.  Real-time assistance in locating ATMs, Agency banking, and Branch locations.	
	Marketing campaigns and advisory services.  Mobile/Email OTP-based or as instructed by BoB for	
Authentication	giving personalized customer experiences.	
Dashboard/	The solution should provide a dashboard with real-	
Reporting	time usage statistics and historical reports.	
Tools.	The solution should be capable of segregating	

RANK OF BHUTAN
A dhi company
Head Office

	platforms/channels.	
	There should be a comprehensive audit trail detailing every user activity including system/security administrators.	
	The solution to offer numerous out-of-the-box reports.	
Multiple Intent	Support for multiple intents in the same sentence.	
Context	Continuing conversation without losing context.	
Continuity / State	Support for continuity in conversation to anticipate and understand user intent.	
	The selected vendor will bear the cost of all hardware/software equipment including duties and import costs required for this implementation.	
Others	The bidder will provide a user manual/media kit for application software, including manuals for operation, maintenance instruction, etc., in soft as well as hard copies. The documentation should include details regarding application architecture, database, network infrastructure requirements, backup, and disaster recovery plan. All the manuals shall be in English and the documentation should be clearly indicative of the overall solution with an architecture diagram (Both HLD and LLD).	
Others	The successful bidder has to provide support for troubleshooting and enhancements to the services during the contract period.	
	The successful bidder has to provide and implement a tested and proven technology, end-to-end solution on a turnkey basis for the solution including but not limited to providing the required hardware, software, database, middleware, etc.	
	The bidder should propose to offer active support to enhance the activation and usage of the solution by the Bank's customers.	
	The bidder is to quote solution licenses in both subscription and perpetual based.	

**Note:** Bidder shall provide a reference in the bid document mentioning the page number OR web URL OR details in the datasheet.





# 4. Technical Specification

Parameter	Technical	Compliance Yes/No	Reference
	The solution should utilize state-of-the-art Artificial Intelligence (AI) based Chat Bots with human-driven live chat and two-way messaging workflow to capture leads, facilitate transactions, send notifications, and resolve customer queries in real-time with easy-to-build workflows and advanced routing mechanisms.		
	The solution shall have advanced capabilities of Intent Recognition, Context awareness, Entity Extraction (System as well as Custom), Sentiment Analysis, Training, etc. as per the existing industry standards.		
Technology	The proposed solution must be an end-to-end solution comprising both hardware and software including Servers/ OS/ DB/Applications etc. on-prem to be deployed at the Bank's DC & DR site including on-site support.		
	The solution should be capable of handling future upgrades (viz. Automated IVR integration, predictive dialing, agentless call handling, managing campaigns, service CRM, etc.)		
	Provide wait time indicators on the agent desktop for multiple chat management.		
	Ability to transcript chat conversations.  The solution should have standard response templates.		
	Ability to record all the chat conversations.  Ability to facilitate email responses.		
	Quality evaluation form for quality monitoring. Should support load-balancing circumstances.		
Integration	The solution should also allow for integration with all the third-party applications such as CRM, Cisco UCCX, CBS, and other banking applications used by the Bank and should be readily configurable with minimal development requirements, depending on the business requirements of the bank.		
	Easy integration option, integration connectors.		



	Should be able to integrate with one or more knowledge sources that can be used in designing the Bot flow.	
	Sources in the form of CSV, rich media response, PDF, HTML, URLs, etc.	
	The solution should be capable of embedding its feature in the existing Cisco UCCX.	
	Ability to amalgamate its queue with the existing Cisco UCCX queue management system.	
	The solution is to offer the capability to be integrated with various back-end systems in the future by being able to expose and consume APIs.	
	The solution should be platform-independent and hence compatible with other heterogeneous hardware, software, or applications in the bank.	
	The solution is to offer case of management and configuration with centralized management and configuration tools.	
	Train the chatbot using supervised learning and fine- tuning techniques on a diverse dataset of customer interactions.	
	Should be able to analyze and train bot proactively on a regular basis.	
Al operational Tools	BoB shall provide information or FAQ on products and services and the solution shall convert the information ready to chatbot conversation.	
	Provide Chabot's daily, weekly, monthly, quarterly, and yearly statistics on its ability to respond to user commands or queries in the shortest amount of time and the best way possible.	
	The solution should be capable of providing chat volumes, response time to chat requests, lead time to resolve the query, customer-related information, bot availability report (uptime/downtime), and other reports as per business user requests.	
	Monitor customer behavior and ensure the bot learns, adapts, and evolves with customer needs.	
	Continuous improvement of intents and models supporting customer interactions.	
	Tools supported by A! experts to optimize the VA on a daily basis.	





Omni Channel	Multiple channels support.	
Support	Should be platform-agnostic.	
Scalability	The platform should be scalable and independent of software or hardware.	
	The solution should be reliable, scalable, robust, and readily deployable with minimum customization in compliance with all security features.	
	Solution scalability to meet the future upgrades to and all new OS coming in the industry.	
	Impact on performance and functionality when additional hardware is added.	
	The solution should have Advanced Speech recognition (ASR) capabilities to turn the speech into a textual input.	
Speech Services	Should have high accuracy even for different pronunciations and diverse environments (indoor, outdoor, loud, etc.)	
	Should have text-to-speech (TTS) capabilities to turn the text into speech.  Should be clear and humane with high accuracy.	
Implementation	List the key phases of solution implementation and deployment.	
	The selected vendor will be responsible for the supply, installation, and end-to-end implementation of the solution, including customization and training for the bank officials, etc.	
	The selected vendor should provide a test environment before any bot component is moved to a live environment.	
	The selected vendor would be responsible for the implementation of an end-to-end Chatbot solution with the required hardware, software, database, middleware, etc.	
Warranty	The proposed solution comprising both hardware and software including Servers/ OS/ DB/Applications etc. should come with a minimum 1-year warranty.	
Security	Multi-factor authentication  Work on data security and data access issues.  Different reports and dashboards will have different	
	levels of access, based on users.	



	Grant access based on role and responsibility matrix.	
	Formulation of approval matrix for granting requests to users.	
	Establish data governance practices, for the security of data which is an asset to the bank.	
	Access to internal and external users should be only through the Reporting tool.	
	Role-based across processes in the solution.	
	The access matrix should be reviewed periodically for monitoring purposes.	
	Provision of approval of ad-hoc data requests from only respective necessary authorities.	
	Sharing of sensitive data internally and externally, after proper encryption of data.	
	Complete testing of security and accessibility to suit the bank's requirements.	
	Compliance with security standards - The application should be full and PCI DSS / PA DSS compliant.	7 10
	Mention any other security feature supported by the system with details and architecture of security components.	
	Data transmission with end-to-end encryption.	

**Note:** Bidder shall provide a reference in the bid document mentioning the page number OR web URL OR details in the datasheet.



#### SECTION IV: GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT

- 1. Definitions
- 1.1. The following words and expressions shall have the meanings hereby assigned to them:
- (i) Affiliate means business concerns, organizations, or individuals that control each other or that are controlled by a common third party. Control may include shared management or ownership; common use of facilities, equipment and resources; or family interests.
- (ii) Award of Contract means the decision of the Purchaser to enter into a contract with a supplier for delivery of specified goods which has been conveyed to the contractor through a purchase order and/or signing of a contract.
- (iii) Bid an offer to execute works in accordance with the terms and conditions set out in the bid documents inviting such offers. The term "tender" is synonymous with the term "bid";
- (iv) BDS means Bid Data Sheet
- (v) Bidder means an eligible individual or legal entity that participates in a competitive procurement process defined by this Manual.
- (vi) Bidding Documents means the set of documents issued by the Purchaser to potential Bidders in which the specifications, terms and conditions of the proposed procurement are prescribed. The terms "bidding documents", "tender documents" and "bid documents" are synonymous.
- (vii) Contract Documents means the documents listed in the Contract Agreement, including any amendments thereto.
- (viii) Contract Price means the price payable to the Supplier as specified in the Contract Agreement, subject to such additions and adjustments thereto or deductions there from as may be made pursuant to the Contract till the completion of the Contract, the price so adjusted shall be termed as Executed Price.
- (ix) Purchaser means the purchaser including its successors and permitted assigns. The term "Purchaser" and "Purchaser" are synonymous.
- (x) Day means calendar day.
- (xi) Delivery means the transfer of the Goods from the Supplier to the Purchaser in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth in the Contract Documents.



- (xii) GCC means the General Conditions of Contract.
- (xiii) Goods means any object in solid, liquid or gaseous form, tangible and intangible that has an economic utility or value, which can be exchanged or traded along with related service.
- (xiv) ITB means Instructions to Bidders
- (xv) Notification of Award means the letter issued by The Purchaser conveying the acceptance of the Bid of the successful Bidder subject to such terms and conditions as may have been stated therein.
- (xvi) Party means the Purchaser or the Supplier, as the context requires, and "parties" means both of them.
- (xvii) Price schedule: summary of the quantities, measurement unit and unit prices of the items to be procured under the contract. The term "Bill of Quantities" is synonymous.
- (xviii) Final Destination means the place named in the SCC.
- (xix) Purchaser means The Purchaser (specified in SCC.)
- (xx) Related Services means includes services such as installations, supervision, training, initial maintenance, insurance, testing and commissioning related to the Goods.
- (xxi) SCC means the Special Conditions of Contract.
- (xxii) Subcontractor means any natural person, private or government entity, or a combination thereof, including its legal successors and permitted assigns, to whom any part of the Goods to be supplied or execution of any part of the Related Services is subcontracted by the Supplier.
- (xxiii) Supplier a legal entity entering into a contract with the Purchaser for the supply of Goods.
- (xxiv) **Technical Specifications** means specifications of the Goods incorporated in the bidding documents and forming part of the contract and includes any modification or amendment thereto or any addition thereto or any deduction there from, as may be made with the mutual agreement of the Purchaser and Supplier.

#### 2. Contract Documents

2.1. Subject to the order of precedence set forth in the Contract Agreement, all documents forming the Contract (and all parts thereof) are intended to be correlative, complementary and mutually explanatory. The Contract Agreement shall be read as a whole.



#### 3. Interpretation

- 3.1 If the context so requires it, singular means plural and vice versa.
- 3.2 A "law" shall be construed as a reference to such law including its amendments or reenactments from time to time.
- 3.3 A "person" shall be construed as a reference to any person, firm, Purchaser, corporation, society, trust, government, or agency of a government or any association or partnership (whether or not having separate legal personality) of two or more of the above and a person shall be construed as including a reference to its successors, permitted transferees and permitted assigns in accordance with their respective interests.
- 3.4 The words "hereof" or "herein" if and when used in the Contract Documents shall mean a reference to the Contract Documents of this Contract.

#### 3.5 Incoterms

- (a) Unless inconsistent with any provision of the Contractor otherwise specified in the SCC, the meaning of any trade term and the rights and obligations of parties there under shall be as prescribed by Incoterms.
- (b) The terms EXW, CIF, CIP, DDP and other similar terms as specified in SCC, when used, shall be governed by the rules prescribed in the current edition of Incoterms specified in the SCC and published by the International Chamber of Commerce in Paris, France

#### 3.6 Amendment

No amendment or other variation of the Contract shall be valid unless it is in writing, is dated, expressly refers to the Contract, and is signed by a duly authorized representative of each party thereto.

#### 3.7 Non-waiver

- (a) Subject to GCCO((a)below, no relaxation, forbearance, delay or indulgence by either party in enforcing any of the terms and conditions of the Contract or the granting of time by either party to the other shall prejudice, affect or restrict the rights of that party under the Contract, neither shall any waiver by either party of any breach of Contract operate as waiver of any subsequent or continuing breach of Contract.
- (b) Any waiver of a party's rights, powers or remedies under the Contract must be in writing, dated and signed by an authorized representative of the party granting such waiver, and must specify the right and the extent to which it is being waived.



## 3.8 Severability

If any provision or condition of the Contract is prohibited or rendered in valid or unenforceable, such prohibition, in validity or unenforceability shall not affect the validity or enforceability of any other provisions and conditions of the Contract.

#### 3.9 Entire Agreement

The Contract constitutes the entire agreement between the Purchaser and the Supplier and supersedes all communications, negotiations and agreements of the parties with respect thereto made prior to the date of Contract.

## 4. Fraud and Corruption

4.1 If the Purchaser determines that the Supplier has engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive or obstructive practices in competing for or in executing the Contract then The Purchaser may, after giving fourteen (14) days' notice to the Supplier, terminate the Supplier's employment under the Contract and cancel the Contract, and the provisions of GCC37 shall apply as if such termination has been made under GCC37.1.

## 4.2 For the purposes of this Sub-Clause:

- (a) "Corrupt practice" is the offering, giving, receiving or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value" to influence improperly the actions of another party;
- (b) "Fraudulent practice" is any intentional act or omission, including a misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;
- (c) "Collusive practice" is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including to influence improperly the actions of another party;
- (d) "Coercive practice" is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence improperly the actions of a Party;

# (e) "Obstructive practice" is:

 Deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering or concealing of evidence material to the investigation or making false statements to investigators in order materially to impede any investigation in to allegations of a corrupt, fraudulent, coercive or collusive practice; and/or threatening, harassing or intimidating any party to



prevent it from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to the investigation or from pursuing the investigation; or

- Acts intended materially to impede the exercise of the inspection and audit rights of the Purchaser and/or any other relevant RGoB agency provided for under GCC21.
- 4.3 Should any employee of the Supplier be determined to have engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive or obstructive practice during the purchase of the Goods, then that employee shall be removed.
- 4.4 Any communications between the Supplier and the Purchaser related to matters of alleged fraud or corruption must be made in writing.
- Language
- 5.1. The Contract, as well as all correspondence and documents relating to the Contract exchanged by the Supplier and the Purchaser, shall be written in the language specified in the SCC. Supporting documents and printed literature that are part of the Contract may be in another language provided they are accompanied by an accurate translation of the relevant passages in the language specified in the SCC, in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the Contract, the translation shall govern.
- 5.2. The Supplier shall bear all costs of translation to the governing language and all risks of the accuracy of such translation, for documents provided by the Supplier.
- 6. Joint Venture, Consortium
- 6.1. If the Supplier is a Joint Venture, Consortium (JV/C), all of the parties shall be jointly and severally liable to the Purchaser for the fulfilment of the provisions of the Contract and shall designate one party to act as a lead with authority to bind the (JV/C). The composition or the constitution of the joint venture, consortium shall not be altered without the prior consent of the Purchaser.
- 7. Notices
- 7.1. Any notice given by one party to the other pursuant to the Contract shall be in writing to the address specified in the SCC. The term "in writing" means communicated in written form, including electronic communication.
- 7.2. A notice shall be effective when delivered or on the notice's effective date, whichever is later.



## 8. Governing Law

8.1. The Contract shall be governed by and interpreted in accordance with the laws of Bhutan.

#### 9. Settlement of Disputes

- 9.1. The Purchaser and the Supplier shall make every effort to resolve amicably by direct informal negotiation any disagreement or dispute arising between them under or in connection with the Contract.
- 9.2. If, after thirty (30) days, the parties have failed to resolve their dispute or difference by such mutual consultation, either the Purchaser or the Supplier may give notice to the other party of its intention to commence arbitration, as hereinafter provided, as to the matter in dispute. No arbitration in respect of this matter may be commenced unless such notice is given. Any dispute or difference in respect of which a notice of intention to commence arbitration has been given in accordance with this Clause shall be finally settled by arbitration. Arbitration may be commenced prior to or after delivery of the Goods under the Contract. Arbitration proceedings shall be conducted in accordance with the rules of procedure specified in the SCC.
- 9.3. Notwithstanding any reference to arbitration herein,
  - (a) the parties shall continue to perform their respective obligations under the Contract unless they otherwise agree; and
  - (b) the Purchaser shall pay the Supplier any monies due the Supplier.

# 10. Eligibility

- 10.1. The Supplier and its sub-contractors shall have the nationality of an eligible country. A Supplier and its cub-contractors shall be deemed to have the nationality of a country if it is a citizen or constituted, incorporated, or registered, and operates in conformity with the provisions of the laws of that country.
- 10.2. All Goods and Related Services to be supplied under the Contract shall have their origin in Eligible Countries. For the purpose of this Clause, origin means the country where the Goods have been grown, mined, cultivated, produced, manufactured or processed; or through manufacture, processing or assembly, another commercially recognized article results that differs substantially in its basic characteristics from its components.



# 11. Supplier's Responsibilities

11.1. The Supplier shall supply all the Goods and Related Services included in the Scope of Supplies in accordance with GCC23, and the delivery and completion requirements as per GCC20.

#### 12. Purchaser's Responsibilities

12.1. Whenever, the supply of Goods and Related Services requires that the Supplier obtain permits, approvals and/or import and other licenses or similar permissions from Bhutanese public authorities, the Purchaser shall, if so, required by the Supplier, use its best efforts to assist the Supplier in complying with such requirements in a timely and expeditious manner, but without incurring any costs.

#### 13. Contract Price

- 13.1. The Contract Price shall be the price payable to the Supplier as specified in the Contract Agreement subject to any additions and adjustments thereto or deductions there from as may be made pursuant to the Contract.
- 13.2. Prices charged by the Supplier for the Goods supplied and the Related Services performed under the Contract shall not vary from the prices quoted by the Supplier in its Bid, with the exception of any price adjustments authorized in the SCC.

#### 14. Terms of Payment

- 14.1. The Contract Price, including any Advance Payments, if applicable, shall be paid as specified in the SCC.
- 14.2. The Supplier shall submit to the Purchaser, the invoices describing, as appropriate, the Goods delivered and Related Services performed, and by the documents submitted pursuant to GCC20and upon fulfilment of all the obligations stipulated in the Contract.
- 14.3. Payments shall be made promptly by the Purchaser, no later than thirty (30) days after the submission of verified invoice or request for payment by the Supplier, and the Purchaser has accepted it.
- 14.4. The currencies in which payments shall be made to the Supplier under this Contract shall be those in which the Bid Price is expressed.



#### 15. Taxes and Duties

- 15.1. For Goods manufactured outside Bhutan the Supplier shall bear and pay all applicable taxes, stamp duties, license fees and other similar levies imposed outside and inside Bhutan as applicable in line with the incoterms.
- 15.2. For Goods manufactured within Shutan the Supplier shall bear and promptly pay all applicable taxes, duties, license fees and other similar levies incurred until delivery of the contracted Goods to the Purchaser.
- 15.3. At the time of release of payment, tax shall be deducted at source (TDS) from Bhutanese Bidders and International Bidders as specified in the SCC from the gross amount of bills. The Purchaser shall furnish necessary TDS Certificate to the Bidders, issued by the Department of Revenue & Customs, RGoB.
- 15.4. If any tax exemptions, reductions, allowances or privileges are available to the Supplier in the Kingdom of Bhutan, if applicable, the Purchaser shall use its best endeavours to enable the Supplier to benefit from any such tax savings to the maximum allowable extent.

#### 16. Performance Security

- 16.1. The Supplier shall, provide a Performance Security for the due performance of the Contract in the amount and currency specified in the SCC.
- 16.2. The proceeds of the Performance Security shall be payable to the Purchaser as compensation for any loss resulting from the Supplier's failure to complete its obligations under the Contract.
- 16.3. The Performance Security shall be denominated in the currency (ies) of the Contract or in a freely convertible currency acceptable to the Purchaser, shall be valid until the successful completion of the Supplier's performance obligations under the Contract, including any warranty obligations, and shall be in one of the forms stipulated by the Purchaser in the SCC.
- 16.4. The Performance Security shall be discharged by the Purchaser and returned to the Supplier on completion of the Supplier's performance obligations under the Contract, including any warranty obligations.



#### 17. Copyright

17.1. The copyright in all drawings, documents and other materials containing data and information furnished to the Purchase by the Supplier shall remain vested in the Supplier, or, if they are furnished to the Purchaser directly or through the Supplier by any third party, including suppliers of materials, the copyright in such materials shall remain vested in such third party.

#### 18. Confidential Information

- 18.1. The Purchaser and the Supplier shall keep confidential and shall not, without the written consent of the other Party hereto, divulge to any third party any documents, data or other information furnished directly or indirectly by the other Party hereto in connection with the Contract, whether such information has been furnished prior to, during or following completion or termination of the Contract. Notwithstanding the above, the Supplier may furnish to its Sub-contractors such documents, data and other information as it receives from the Purchaser to the extent required for the Sub-contractor to perform its obligations under the Contract, in which event the Supplier shall be under obligation to have a clause in the contracts with their sub-contractors regarding confidentiality similar to that provided herein.
- 18.2. The Purchaser shall not use such documents, data and other information received from the Supplier for any purposes unrelated to the Contract. Similarly, the Supplier shall not use such documents, data and other information received from the Purchaser for any purpose other than the design, procurement of plant and equipment, construction or such other work and services as are required for the performance of the Contract.
- 18.3. The obligation of a Party under GCC18,1.and18.1above, however, shall not apply to information that:
  - (a) the Purchaser or the Supplier needs to share with the RGoB;
  - is already in public domain now, or enters the public domain during the execution of the contract through no fault of that Party;
  - (c) can be proven to have been possessed by that Party at the time of disclosure and which was not previously obtained, directly or indirectly, from the other Party; or
  - (d) otherwise lawfully becomes available to that Party from a third party that has no obligation of confidentiality.



- 18.4. The above provisions of GCC18shall not in any way modify any undertaking of confidentiality given by either of the Parties hereto prior to the date of the Contract in respect of the performance of the Contract or any part thereof.
- 18.5. The provisions of GCC18shall survive completion or termination, for whatever reason, of the Contract.

#### 19. Patent Indemnity

- 19.1. The Supplier shall, subject to the Purchaser's compliance with GCC19.2, indemnify and hold harmless the Purchaser and its employees and officers from and against any and all suits, actions or administrative proceedings, claims, demands, losses, damages, costs and expenses of any nature, including attorney's fees and expenses, which the Purchaser may suffer as a result of any infringement or alleged infringement of any patent, utility model, registered design, trademark, copyright or other intellectual property right registered or otherwise existing at the date of the Contract by reason of:
  - a) the installation of the Goods by the Supplier or the use of the Goods in Bhutan; and
  - b) the sale in any country of the products produced by the Goods.
- 19.2. Such indemnity shall not cover any use of the Goods or any part thereof other than for the purpose indicated by or reasonably to be inferred from the Contract, neither any infringement resulting from the use of the Goods or any part thereof, or any products produced thereby in association or combination with any other equipment, plant or materials not supplied by the Supplier, pursuant to the Contract.
- 19.3. If any proceedings are brought or any claim is made against the Purchaser arising out of the matters referred to in GCC19, the Purchaser shall promptly give the Supplier notice thereof, and the Supplier may at its own expense and in the Purchaser's name conduct such proceedings or claim and any negotiations for the settlement of any such proceedings or claim.
- 19.4. If the Supplier fails to notify the Purchaser within thirty (30) days after receipt of such notice that it intends to conduct any such proceedings or claim, then the Purchaser shall be free to conduct the same on its own behalf.
- 19.5. The Purchaser shall, at the Supplier's request, afford all available assistance to the Supplier in conducting such proceedings or claim, and shall be reimbursed by the Supplier for all reasonable expenses incurred in so doing.



19.6. The Purchaser shall indemnify and hold harmless the Supplier and its employees, officers and Subcontractors from and against any and all suits, actions or administrative proceedings, claims, demands, losses, damages, costs and expenses of any nature, including attorney's fees and expenses, which the Supplier may suffer as a result of any infringement or alleged infringement of any patent, utility model, registered design, trademark, copyright or other intellectual property right registered or otherwise existing at the date of the Contract arising out of or in connection with any design, data, drawing, specification or other documents or materials provided or designed by or on behalf of the Purchaser.

# 20. Delivery and Documents

20.1. Subject to GCC 34.1, the delivery of the Goods and completion of the Related Services shall be in accordance with the delivery and completion requirements specified in the Schedule of Supply. The details of shipping and other documents to be furnished by the Supplier are specified in the SCC.

#### 21. Inspection and Audits

21.1. The Supplier shall permit the Purchaser and/or persons appointed by the Purchaser to inspect the Supplier's offices and/or the accounts and records of the Supplier and its Subcontractors relating to the performance of the Contract, and to have such accounts and records audited by auditors appointed by the Purchaser if so, required by the Purchaser. The Supplier's attention is drawn to GCC4, which provides, inter alia, that acts intended materially to impede the exercise of the inspection and audit rights provided for under this GCC21.1 constitute a prohibited practice subject to contract termination(as well as to a determination of in eligibility under ITB Sub-Clause2.1(c) of the Instructions to Bidders that preceded the placement of the Contract of which these GCC form a part).

#### 22. Subcontracting

- 22.1. The Supplier shall notify the Purchaser in writing of all subcontracts awarded under the Contract if not already specified in the Bid. Such notification, in the original Bid or later, shall not relieve the Supplier of any of its obligations, duties, responsibilities or liabilities under the Contract.
- 22.2. Subcontracts shall comply with the provisions of GCC4and 10. Refer to SCC if Subcontracting is allowed.

#### 23. Scope of Supplies

23.1. The Goods and Related Services to be supplied shall be as specified in the Schedule of Supply.



23.2. Unless otherwise stipulated in the Contract, the Supply shall include all such items not specifically mentioned in the Contract but that can be reasonably inferred from the Contract as being required for attaining delivery of the Goods and completion of the Related Services as if such items were expressly mentioned in the Contract.

#### 24. Specification and Standards

- 24.1. Technical Specifications and Drawings:
  - a) The Goods and Related Services supplied under this Contract shall conform to the technical specifications and standards stipulated in Schedule of Supply and, when no applicable standard is mentioned, the standard shall be equivalent or superior to the official standards whose application is appropriate to the goods' country of origin.
  - b) the Supplier shall be entitled to disclaim responsibility for any design, data, drawing, specification or other document, or any modification thereof provided or designed by or on behalf of the Purchaser, by giving a notice of such disclaimer to the Purchaser.
  - c) Wherever, references are made in the Contract to codes and standards in accordance with which it shall be executed, the editions or the revised versions of such codes and standards shall be those specified in the Schedule of Supply. During Contract execution, any changes in any such codes and standards shall be applied only after approval by the Purchaser and shall be treated in accordance with GCC34.

#### 25. Tests and Inspections

- 25.1. At its own expense and at no cost to the Purchaser, the Supplier shall carry out all such tests and/or inspections of the Goods and Related Services as are specified in the SCC. The purchaser or its representative shall have the right to inspect and / or to test the Goods to confirm their conformity to the specifications.
- 25.2. The inspections and tests may be conducted on the premises of the Supplier or its Subcontractor, at point of delivery, and/or at the Goods' final destination, or in another place in Bhutan as specified in the SCC. Subject to GCC25.3, if conducted on the premises of the Supplier or its Subcontractor, all reasonable facilities and assistance, including access to drawings and production data, shall be furnished to the inspectors at no charge to the Purchaser.
- 25.3. The Purchaser or its designated representative shall be entitled to attend the tests and/or inspections referred to in GCC25.1, provided that the Purchaser bears all of its own costs



and expenses incurred in connection with such attendance including, but not limited to, all travelling and board and lodging expenses.

- 25.4. Whenever the Supplier is ready to carry out any such test and inspection, it shall give reasonable advance notice, including the place and time, to the Purchaser. The Supplier shall obtain from any relevant third party or manufacturer any necessary permission or consent to enable the Purchaser or its designated representative to attend the test and/or inspection.
- 25.5. The Purchaser may require the Supplier to carry out any test and/or inspection not required by the Contract but deemed necessary to verify that the characteristics and performance of the Goods comply with the technical specifications, codes and standards under the Contract, provided that the Supplier's reasonable costs and expenses incurred in the carrying out of such test and/or inspection shall be added to the Contract Price. Further, if such test and/or inspection impede the progress of manufacturing and/or the Supplier's performance of its other obligations under the Contract, due allowance will be made in respect of the delivery dates and completion dates and the other obligations so affected.
- 25.6. The Supplier shall provide the Purchaser with a report of the results of any such test and/or inspection.
- 25.7. The Purchaser may reject any Goods or any part thereof that fail to pass any test and/or inspection or do not conform to the specifications. The Supplier shall either rectify or replace such rejected Goods or parts thereof or make alterations necessary to meet the specifications at no cost to The Purchaser, and shall repeat the test and/or inspection, at no cost to the Purchaser, upon giving a notice pursuant to GCC25.4.
- 25.8. The Supplier agrees that neither the execution of a test and/or inspection of the Goods or any part thereof, nor the attendance by the Purchaser or its representative, nor the issue of any report pursuant to GCC25.6, shall release the Supplier from any warranties or other obligations under the Contract.

## 26. Packing and Documents

26.1. The Supplier shall provide such packing of the Goods as is required to prevent their damage or deterioration during transit to their final destination, as indicated in the Contract. During transit, the packing shall be sufficient to withstand, without limitation, rough handling and exposure to extreme temperatures, salt and precipitation, and open storage. Packing case



sizes and weights shall take into consideration, where appropriate, the remoteness of the Goods' final destination and the absence of heavy handling facilities at all points in transit.

26.2. The packing, marking and documentation within and outside the packages shall comply strictly with such special requirements as shall be expressly provided for in the Contract, including additional requirements, if any, specified in the SCC, and in any other instructions ordered by the Purchaser.

#### 27. Transportation

27.1. Unless otherwise specified in the SCC, responsibility for arranging transportation of the Goods shall be in accordance with the specified incoterms.

#### 28. Warranty

- 28.1. The Supplier warrants that all the Goods are new, unused, and of the most recent or current models, and that they incorporate all recent improvements in design and materials, unless provided otherwise in the Contract.
- 28.2. Subject to GCC24.1a), the Supplier further warrants that the Goods shall be free from defects arising from any act or omission of the Supplier or arising from design, materials and workmanship, under normal use in the conditions prevailing in Bhutan.
- 28.3. Unless otherwise specified in the SCC, the warranty shall remain valid for twelve (12) months or 18 months from the day of supply or from the date of putting the item into use as the case may be.
- 28.4. Upon receipt of such notice, the Supplier shall, within the period specified in the SCC, expeditiously repair or replace the defective Goods or parts thereof, at no cost to The Purchaser.
- 28.5. If, having been notified, the Supplier fails to remedy the defect within the period specified in the SCC, the Purchaser may proceed to take within a reasonable period such remedial action as may be necessary, at the Supplier's risk and expense and without prejudice to any other rights which the Purchaser may have against the Supplier under the Contract.

#### 29. Liquidated Damage

29.1. Except as provided for under GCC33, if the Supplier fails to deliver any or all of the Goods by the date(s) of delivery or fails to perform the Related Services within the period specified in the Contract, the Purchaser may, without prejudice to all its other remedies under the



Contract, deduct from the Contract Price, as liquidated damages, a sum equivalent to the percentage specified in the SCC of the delivered price of the delayed Goods or unperformed Services for each day or part thereof of delay until actual delivery or performance, up to a maximum deduction of the percentage specified in those SCC. Once the maximum is reached, the Purchaser may terminate the Contract pursuant to GCC37.

#### 30. Limitation of Liability

- 30.1. Except in cases of gross negligence or wilful misconduct:
  - a) neither party shall be liable to the other party, whether in contract, tort, or otherwise, for any indirect or consequential loss or damage, loss of use, loss of production, or loss of profits or interest costs, provided that these exclusions shall not apply to any obligation of the Supplier to pay liquidated damages to the Purchaser; and
  - b) the aggregate liability of the Supplier to the Purchaser, whether under the Contract, in tort or otherwise, shall not exceed the total Contract Price, provided that this limitation shall not apply to the cost of repairing or replacing defective equipment, or to any obligation of the Supplier to indemnify the Purchaser with respect to patent infringement.

#### 31. Insurance

31.1. Unless otherwise specified in the SCC the Goods supplied under the Contract shall be fully insured, in a freely convertible currency from an eligible country, against loss or damage incidental to manufacture or acquisition, transportation, storage and delivery, in accordance with the applicable Incoterms or in the manner specified in the SCC.

# 32. Change in Laws and Regulations

32.1. If, after thirty (30) days prior to the date of Bid submission, any law, regulation, ordinance, order or bylaw having the force of law is enacted, promulgated, abrogated or changed in Bhutan (which shall be deemed to include any change in interpretation or application by the competent authorities) that subsequently affects the Delivery/Completion Schedule and/or the Contract Price, then such Delivery/Completion Schedule and/or Contract Price shall be correspondingly increased or decreased, to the extent that the Supplier has thereby been affected in the performance of any of its obligations under the Contract. Notwithstanding the foregoing, such additional or reduced cost shall not be separately paid or credited if the same has already been accounted for in the price adjustment provisions where applicable, in accordance with GCC13.2.



#### 33. Force Majeure

- 33.1. The Supplier shall not be liable for forfeiture of its Performance Security, liquidated damages or termination for default if and to the extent that it's delays in performance or other failure to perform its obligations under the Contract is the result of an event of Force Majeure.
- For purposes of this Clause, "Force Majeure" means an event or situation beyond the 33.2. control of the Supplier that is not foreseeable, is unavoidable, and its origin is not due to negligence or lack of care on the part of the Supplier. Such events may include, but not be limited to, acts of the Purchaser in its sovereign capacity, wars or revolutions, fires, floods, epidemics, quarantine restrictions and freight embargoes.
- 33.3. If a Force Majeure situation arises, the Supplier shall promptly notify the Purchaser in writing of such condition and the cause thereof. Unless otherwise directed by the Purchaser in writing, the Supplier shall continue to perform its obligations under the Contract as far as is reasonably practical, and shall seek all reasonable alternative means for performance not prevented by the Force Majeure event.

#### 34. **Change Orders and Contract Amendments**

- 34.1. The Purchaser may at any time order the Supplier through notice in accordance with GCC 7to make changes within the general scope of the Contract in any one or more of the following:
  - drawings, designs or specifications, where Goods to be furnished under the Contract is a) to be specifically manufactured for the Purchaser;
  - the method of shipment or packing; the place of delivery; and the Related Services to b) be provided by the Supplier.
- 34.2. If any such change causes an increase or decrease in the cost of, or the time required for, the Supplier's performance of any provisions under the Contract, an equitable adjustment shall be made in the Contract Price or in the Delivery/Completion Schedule, or both, and the Contract shall accordingly be amended. Any claims by the Supplier for adjustment under this Clause must be asserted within thirty (30) days from the date of the Supplier's receipt of the Purchaser's change order.
- 34.3. Prices to be charged by the Supplier for any Related Services that might be needed but which were not included in the Contract shall be agreed upon in advance by the parties and



學。到他們是被一樣

shall not exceed the prevailing rates charged to other parties by the Supplier for similar services.

34.4. Subject to the above, no variation in or modification of the terms of the Contract shall be made except by written amendment by the parties.

#### 35. Extension of Time

- 35.1. If at any time during performance of the Contract the Supplier or its subcontractors should encounter conditions impeding timely delivery of the Goods or completion of Related Services pursuant to GCC20, the Supplier shall promptly notify the Purchaser in writing of the delay, the likely duration, and its cause. As soon as practicable after receipt of the Supplier's notice, the Purchaser shall evaluate the situation and may at its discretion extend the Supplier's time for performance, in which case the extension shall be ratified by the parties by amendment of the Contract.
- 35.2. Except in case of Force Majeure, as provided under GCC33, a delay by the Supplier in the performance of its Delivery and Completion obligations shall render the Supplier liable to the imposition of liquidated damages pursuant to 28.5, unless an extension of time is agreed upon, pursuant to GCC35.1.

#### 36. Export Restriction

36.1. Notwithstanding any obligation under the Contract to complete all export formalities, any export restrictions attributable to the Purchaser, to Bhutan, or to the use of the products/Goods, systems or services to be supplied, which arise from trade regulations from a country supplying those products/Goods, systems or services, and which substantially impede the Supplier from meeting its obligations under the Contract, shall release the Supplier from the obligation to provide deliveries or services, always provided, however, that the Supplier can demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Purchaser that it has completed all formalities in a timely manner, including applying for permits, authorizations and licenses necessary for the export of the products/Goods, systems or services under the terms of the Contract. Termination of the Contract on this basis shall be for the Purchaser's convenience pursuant to GCC37.3.

#### 37. Terminations

## 37.1. Termination for Default:

a) The Purchaser, without prejudice to any other remedy for breach of Contract, by written notice of default sent to the Supplier, may terminate the Contract in whole or in part:



- If the Supplier fails to deliver any or all of the Goods within the period specified in the Contract, or within any extension thereof granted by the Purchaser pursuant to GCC35.1; or
- ii. if the Supplier fails to perform any other obligation under the Contract; or
- iii. if the Supplier, in the judgment of the Purchaser has engaged in fraud and corruption, as defined in GCC4, in competing for or in executing the Contract.
- b) In the event the Purchaser terminates the Contract in whole or in part, pursuant to GCC37.1a), the Purchaser may procure, upon such terms and in such manner as it deems appropriate, Goods or Related Services similar to those undelivered or not performed, and the Supplier shall be liable to the Purchaser for any additional costs for such similar Goods or Related Services. Wherever the Contract is terminated in part, the Supplier shall continue performance of the Contract to the extent not terminated.

#### 37.2. Termination for Insolvency:

The Purchaser may at any time terminate the Contract by giving notice to the Supplier if the Supplier becomes bankrupt or otherwise insolvent. In such event, termination shall be without compensation to the Supplier, provided that such termination shall not prejudice or affect any right of action or remedy that has accrued or will accrue thereafter to the Purchaser.

#### 37.3. Termination for Convenience.

- a) The Purchaser, by notice sent to the Supplier, may terminate the Contract, in whole or in part, at any time for its convenience. The notice of termination shall specify that termination is for the Purchaser's convenience, the extent to which performance of the Supplier under the Contract is terminated, and the date upon which such termination becomes effective.
- b) The Goods that are complete and ready for shipment within thirty (30) days after the Supplier's receipt of notice of termination shall be accepted by the Furchaser at the Contract terms and prices. For the remaining Goods, the Purchaser may elect:
  - To have any portion completed and delivered at the Contract terms and prices; and/or



- (ii) to cancel the remainder and pay to the Supplier an agreed amount for partially completed Goods and Related Services and for materials and parts previously procured by the Supplier.
- 38. Assignment
- 38.1. Neither the Purchaser nor the Supplier shall assign, in whole or in part, their obligations under this Contract, except with the prior written consent of the other party.



# SECTION V SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT

The following Special Conditions of Contract (SCC) shall supplement and/or amend the General Conditions of Contract (GCC). Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail.

prevail.	
Reference to	the GCC is made as under:
1.1 (xviii)	Final installation and Commissioning site is at BoB Corporate Head Office, Thimphu Bhutan
1.1 (xvix)	The Purchaser is: Bank of Bhutan (BoB)
3.5 (a)	The meaning of the trade terms shall be as prescribed by Incoterms. If the meaning of any trade term and the rights and obligations of the parties there under shall not be as prescribed by Incoterms, they shall be as prescribed by: latest INCOTERM
3.5(b)	The term EXW, CIF, DIP, DDP and other similar terms shall be as per the version of Incoterms: DDP
5.1	The language shall be: English
7.1	For notices, the addresses shall be:  For the Purchaser:  Attention: Head, Procurement  Address: Bank of Bhutan, Corporate Head Office, Norzin Lam, Thimphu, Bhutan  Post Box No.: 102  Telephone: 02-334333
9	The rules of procedure for arbitration proceedings pursuant to GCC Sub-Clause 10.2 shall be as follows:  In the case of a dispute between the Purchaser and a Supplier, the dispute shall be referred to adjudication or arbitration in accordance with the Alternative Dispute Resolution Act of Bhutan in Thimphu.
13.2	The prices charged for the Goods supplied and the related Services performed shall not be adjustable.
14.1	Payment Terms:  1. Upfront  a. 10% for the Completion of Development/customization (BRD).  b. 60% on UAT signoff.



Production of the party of the

	200/ familia Calling of the mind	
	<ul><li>c. 30% for the Go-Live of the project.</li><li>d. If there is any hardware component, 80% payment shall be made upon the</li></ul>	
	delivery of hardware at the site (BoB Corporate Office, Thimphu Bhutan) and	
	20% upon commissioning.	
	2. AMC payment terms:	
	a. Advance AMC payment shall be supported by the equivalent Bank Guarantee (BG) OR	
	b. Payment at each quarter end without the BG OR	
	c. Annually at the end of the year without the BG.	
16.1	The amount of the Performance Security shall be <b>10% of the total contract</b> value in BTN. However, the total contract value shall be exclusive of the AMO amount for the performance security purpose.	
16.3	The types of acceptable Performance Securities are:  (i) Unconditional bank guarantee issued by a reputable financial institution	
	acceptable to any banks in Bhutan, in the form provided for in the Contract or in any other form acceptable.  (ii) Cash warrant, or Demand Draft, or Banker's Cheque.	
20.1	The details of Shipping and other Documents to be furnished by the supplier	
	shall be inform later, if requires.	
22.2	Subcontracting shall be not allowed	
25.2	Inspections and tests shall be conducted at: shall conduct if required by the purchaser.	
29.1	Responsibility for transportation and installation of the Goods to the site shall	
28.1	be as specified in the Incoterms (DDP).	
28.3	The minimum period of validity of the Warranty shall be: Min. 365 days after	
28.3	final installation of goods at the site.	
28.4 & 28.5	The period for repair or replacement of defective goods if it is under warranty shall be 30 calendar days.	
29.1	The applicable rate for liquidated damages for delay shall be 0.3% per day on	
	the value of un-executed work and the maximum shall be 10% of the total	
	contract price excluding an AMC amount.	
31.1	The insurance coverage shall be as specified in the Incoterms.	



#### SECTION VI CONTRACT FORMS

#### **FORM I: Sample Contract Agreement**

[The successful Bidder shall fill in this form in accordance with the instructions indicated]

THIS AGREEMENT is made on the [insert number] day of [insert month], [insert year],

#### **BETWEEN**

and

(2) [insert name of Supplier], incorporated under the laws of [insert country of Supplier] and having its principal place of business at [insert address of Supplier] (hereinafter called "the Supplier").

WHEREAS The Purchaser invited Bids for certain Goods and related services, viz., [insert brief description of Goods and Services] and has accepted a Bid by the Supplier for the supply of those Goods and Services in the sum of [insert Contract Price in words and figures, expressed in the Contract currency/ies] (hereinafter called "the Contract Price").

#### NOWTHIS AGREEMENT WITNESSETHASFOLLOWS:

- In this Agreement words and expressions shall have the same meanings as are respectively
  assigned to the min the Conditions of Contract referred to.
- The following documents shall constitute the Contract between The Purchaser and the Supplier, and each shall be read and construed as an integral part of the Contract, viz.:
- (a) This Contract Agreement;
- (b) The Purchaser's Notification of Award of Contract;
- (c) Integrity Pact;
- (d) The Special Conditions of Contract;
- (e) The General Conditions of Contract;
- (f) Technical Requirements (including Schedule of Supply and Technical Specifications.)
- (g) The Supplier's Bid and original Price Schedules,
- (h) The form of Performance Security;



- (i) The form of Bank Guarantee for Advance Payment;
- (j) Minutes of Contact Negotiation Meeting (if any)
- (k) [Insert here any other document(s) forming part of the Contract]
- This Contract shall prevail over all other Contract documents. In the event of any discrepancy or inconsistency within the Contract documents, then the documents shall prevail in the order listed above.
- 4. In consideration of the payments to be made by The Purchaser to the Supplier as hereinafter mentioned, the Supplier hereby covenants with The Purchaser to provide the Goods and Services and to remedy defects therein in conformity in all respects with the provisions of the Contract.
- The PurchaserherebycovenantstopaytheSupplierinconsiderationoftheprovision of the Goods and Related Services and the remedying of defects therein, the Contract Price or suchothersumasmaybecomepayableundertheprovisionsoftheContractatthetimesand in the manner prescribed by the Contract.

IN WITNESS where of the parties here to have caused this Agreement to be executed in accordance with the laws of Bhutan on the day, month and year indicated above.

For and on behalf of the Purchaser

Signed: [insert signature, affix legal stamp]
In the capacity of [insert title or other appropriate designation]

In the presence of [insert signature] [insert identification of official witness]

For and on behalf of the Supplier

Signed: [insert signature of authorized representative(s) of the Supplier, affix legal stamp] In the capacity of [insert title or other appropriate designation]

in the presence of [insert signature] [insert identification of official witness]



#### FORM II: Performance Security

[The bank, as requested by the successful Bidder, shall fill in this form in accordance with the
instructions indicated]
Date:
Tender No
Name of the Tender:
Bank's Branch or Office: [insert complete name of Guarantor]
Beneficiary:[insert complete name of the Purchaser]
PERFORMANCEGUARANTEE No.:[insert Performance Guarantee number]
At the request of the Supplier, we hereby irrevocably undertake to pay you any sum(s) not
exceeding
This Guarantee shall expire no later than the [insert number] day of
[insert month]
[Signature of authorized representatives of the bank and the Supplier]

- The Bank shall insert the amount(s) specified in the SCC and denominated, as specified in the SCC, either in the currency(ies) of the Contract or a freely convertible currency acceptable to the Purchaser.
- Date established in accordance with Clause 16.4 of the General Conditions of Contract ("GCC"). The Purchaser should note that in the event of an extension of the time to perform the Contract, the Purchaser would need to request an extension of this Guarantee from the Bank. Such request must be in writing and must be made prior to the expiration date established in the Guarantee.

